Low Carbon Economy





www.scirp.org/journal/Ice

Journal Editorial Board

http://www.scirp.org/journal/lce

Editor-in-Chief

Mr Giancarlo Tosato

Applied Systems Analyses, Technology and Research, Energy Models Studio Segalerba, Italy

.

Editorial Board

| Dr. Alireza Afshari | Aalborg University, Sweden |
|--------------------------|---|
| Prof. Andrea Baranzini | Haute Ecole de Gestion de Genève, Switzerland |
| Prof. Heekyu Choi | Changwon National University, Korea (South) |
| Prof. Emmanuel Fragniere | Haute Ecole de Gestion de Genève, Switzerland |
| Prof. Angel Irabien | Universidad de Cantabria, Spain |
| Dr. Luis Mundaca | Lund University, Sweden |
| Dr. Harold L. Wilhite | University of Oslo, Norway |
| Dr. Zhongxiang Zhang | East-West Center, USA |
| | |

Editorial Assistant

Yanna Li

Scientific Research Publishing

Email: lce@scirp.org



TABLE OF CONTENTS

Volume 1 Number 1

September 2010

| Carbon Emissions Reduction and Power Losses Saving besides Voltage Profiles Improvement | |
|---|----|
| Using Micro Grids | |
| R. M. Kamel, A. Chaouachi, K. Nagasaka | 1 |
| Behavioral and Technological Changes Regarding Lighting Consumptions: A MARKAL Case Study | |
| E. Fragnière, R. Kanala, D. Lavigne, F. Moresino, G. Nguene | 8 |
| Geothermal Water in Lebanon: An Alternative Energy Source | |
| A. Shaban | 18 |
| An Analytical Optimal Strategy of the Forest Asset Dynamic Management under Stochastic Timber | |
| Price and Growth: A Portfolio Approach | |
| J. W. Xiao, W. X. Kang, S. H. Yin, H. Zhai | 25 |
| Effect of Wind Generation System Rating on Transient Dynamic Performance | |
| of the Micro-Grid during Islanding Mode | |
| R. M. Kamel, A. Chaouachi, K. Nagasaka | 29 |

Low Carbon Economy

Journal Information

SUBSCRIPTIONS

Low Carbon Economy (Online at Scientific Research Publishing, www.SciRP.org) is published quarterly by Scientific Research Publishing, Inc., USA.

Subscription rates:

Print: \$50 per issue. To subscribe, please contact Journals Subscriptions Department, E-mail: sub@scirp.org

SERVICES

Advertisements Advertisement Sales Department, E-mail: service@scirp.org

Reprints (minimum quantity 100 copies)

Reprints Co-ordinator, Scientific Research Publishing, Inc., USA. E-mail: sub@scirp.org

COPYRIGHT

Copyright©2010 Scientific Research Publishing, Inc.

All Rights Reserved. No part of this publication may be reproduced, stored in a retrieval system, or transmitted, in any form or by any means, electronic, mechanical, photocopying, recording, scanning or otherwise, except as described below, without the permission in writing of the Publisher.

Copying of articles is not permitted except for personal and internal use, to the extent permitted by national copyright law, or under the terms of a license issued by the national Reproduction Rights Organization.

Requests for permission for other kinds of copying, such as copying for general distribution, for advertising or promotional purposes, for creating new collective works or for resale, and other enquiries should be addressed to the Publisher.

Statements and opinions expressed in the articles and communications are those of the individual contributors and not the statements and opinion of Scientific Research Publishing, Inc. We assumes no responsibility or liability for any damage or injury to persons or property arising out of the use of any materials, instructions, methods or ideas contained herein. We expressly disclaim any implied warranties of merchantability or fitness for a particular purpose. If expert assistance is required, the services of a competent professional person should be sought.

PRODUCTION INFORMATION

For manuscripts that have been accepted for publication, please contact: E-mail: lce@scirp.org



Carbon Emissions Reduction and Power Losses Saving besides Voltage Profiles Improvement Using Micro Grids

Rashad M. Kamel, Aymen Chaouachi, Ken Nagasaka

Environmental Energy Engineering, Department of Electronics & Information Engineering, Tokyo University of Agriculture and Technology, Tokyo, Japan.

Email: r_m_kamel@yahoo.com, a.chaouachi@gmail.com, bahman@cc.tuat.ac.jp

Received July 21st, 2010; revised August 27th, 2010; accepted August 27th, 2010.

ABSTRACT

The objective of this paper is to evaluate the value of enhancement in voltage, amount of emission reduction and amount of power losses saving with using micro grids. The paper is divided in two parts, the first part evaluates the voltage improvement and power losses saving with micro (μ) sources (distributed generators like fuel cell, micro turbine, solar cell, wind turbine etc.). The obtained results indicate that using μ sources reduce voltage drop by about 3%, Also, it is found that using μ sources can reduce the power losses to more than one third of its value without using μ sources. The voltage at the buses near the μ sources location will suffer from small drop than the buses far from μ sources locations. The second part calculates amount of CO₂, SO₂, NO_x and particulate matters emissions from main grid and from μ sources which forms micro grid. The results indicates that more penetration of μ sources in the power systems especially the renewable sources (solar and wind) will help in reducing or removing emission problems and solve the green house gas problems. Finally this paper proved with calculations that the micro grid can solve most of the problems which facing the conventional power system and keep the surrounding environment clean from pollution and the micro grid will be the future power system.

Keywords: Micro Grid, Voltage Enhancement, Losses Saving, CO₂, SO₂, NO_x and Particulate Matter Emissions

1. Introduction

Increasing penetration of distributed generation (DG) resources to the low voltage (LV) grids, such as Photovoltics, CHP micro-turbines, small wind turbines areas and possibly fuel cells, alters the traditional operating principle of the grids. A particularly promising aspect, related to the proliferation of small-scale decentralized generations (μ sources), is the possibility for parts of the network comprising sufficient generating resources to operate in isolation from the main grid, in a deliberate and controlled way. These are called micro grids and the study and development of technology to permit their efficient operation has started with a great momentum [1-3].

With the efficient integration of small scale distributed generation into LV system and ability of supplying its own local demand customers, exporting energy to neighbor's systems and providing ancillary services (flow management, voltage and frequency control capabilities) to the public systems, the development of micro grids has potential to bring a number of benefits into the system in term of [4]:

• Enabling development of sustainable and green electricity: Clearly, electricity generated by renewable energy sources can substitute electricity supplied by conventional power plants with many benefits such as carbon emission reduction, reducing dependency on depleting fossil sources and sustainable and "free" energy sources which in the long term brings lower energy prices.

• Enabling larger public participation in the investment of small scale generation: Economic appraisal for installing micro generation will likely require less complex analysis in contrast to large generation. With much smaller magnitude in the investment, and less complexity in trading electricity, the financial risks exposed to the investors are much lower. At a domestic level, the decision to invest in such generation may be less motivated by financial gain and influenced by Individual's will to contribute for clean environment. This will clearly enable larger public participation in contributing to the deployment of Renewable Energy Sources (RES) in the form of micro generation.

• Reduction in marginal central power plants: Micro generation can displace the capacity of peak load or marginal central power plants.

• Improved security of supply: With a considerable large number of installed micro generation, the total generation margin increases. This will also directly increase the available capacity of supplying peak load condition.

• With a large number of generators, failure in a number of small generators will not have a considerable impact on the capability of supplying the demand. This is in contrast to systems which rely on a relatively small number of big generators. A failure of one large generator may cause significant generation deficit and may lead to load shedding. Micro generation technologies also bring more diversity in the types of fuel that can be used to generate electricity. This is likely to increase the security of supply and reduce dependency on a particular type of fuel [5,6].

• Reduction of losses: Currently, losses in a system which primarily relies on central generation are typically around 7%-10% of total electricity consumption per year ^[4]. The magnitude of losses is influenced by many factors such as the proximity of generation to loads, circuit impedances, loads, and profiles of loading in each circuit among others. Bearing in mind that losses are a quadratic function of the current, the largest losses occur during peak loading conditions of the circuit. As micro grid is able to supply its loads locally, it reduces the amount of power transfer from remote generation via transmission and distribution circuits. Hence, it will reduce system losses. This also leads to the reduction of total energy produced by central power plants. Thus, it will also reduce Pollutants (CO₂, NO_x, SO₂ and other particulate matter) from these plants.

• Enabling better network congestion management and control for improving power quality: The introduction of micro generation in the LV networks will provide better capability of controlling power flows from the LV systems to the upper voltage networks. Hence, it may avoid the need for reinforcing the networks due to network congestion or voltage problems.

Based on the previous discussion, using micro grid will help on voltage improvement, emission reduction and power losses saving. Many papers discussed the effect of micro grid on voltage improvement, power losses reduction and emission reduction, but quantifying amount of improvement or reduction is not considered. The main goal of this paper is to evaluate the effect of the micro grid on voltage enhancement, emission reduction and losses saving. To conduct the proposed studies, the benchmark networks used for analysis and its data are described in Section 2 [single feeder and multi feeder networks]. Section 3 presents the daily load curves of the one feeder network (residential load) and three feeders network with three types of loads (residential, industrial and commercial loads). Section 4 shows the effect of the micro grid on voltage improvement and power losses saving for single feeder and multi feeders networks. Amount of emission reduction due to using micro grid is given in Section 5. Conclusions are stated in Section 6.

2. Benchmark Network Used for Analysis

Bench mark network described in references [3] and [7] is used for analysis. Single line diagram with all buses marked is shown at the end of the paper (**Figure 12**). One feeder network includes 7 buses (buses 1-7) represent the residential loads. Industrial load (bus 8) represents the second feeder. The remaining buses (buses 9-16) feed commercial loads and represent the third feeder. Impedance of the network lines, data for μ sources used and renewable power time-series used [output KW/Installed KW] are given in **Tables 1-3** respectively [7].

The units have been calculated in power base of 100 KVA and voltage base 400V. Bus 0 represents the main grid (distribution network).

Micro turbine is located at bus 7, fuel cell is located at bus 6, and PV_3 is located at bus 5 while wind turbine and PV_{2-5} are connected to bus 4.

3. Daily Load Curves for Single and Multiple Feeders Networks

Aggregate daily load curves for single feeder (residential loads) and three feeders (residential, industrial and com-

Table 1. Line data for micro grid.

| Sending Bus | Receiving Bus | R (p.u.) | X (p.u.) |
|-------------|------------------|----------|----------|
| 0 | 1 | 0.0025 | 0.01 |
| 1 | 2 | 0.0001 | 0.0001 |
| 2 | 3 | 0.0125 | 0.00375 |
| 3 | 4 | 0.0125 | 0.00375 |
| 4 | 5 | 0.0125 | 0.00375 |
| 5 | 6 | 0.0125 | 0.00375 |
| 3 | 7 | 0.021875 | 0.004375 |
| 1 | 8 | 0.033125 | 0.00875 |
| 1 | 9 | 0.0075 | 0.005 |
| 9 | 10 | 0.015 | 0.010625 |
| 10 | 11 | 0.02125 | 0.005625 |
| 11 | 12 | 0.02125 | 0.005625 |
| 9 | 13 | 0.010625 | 0.005625 |
| 13 | 14 | 0.010625 | 0.005625 |
| 10 | 15 | 0.023125 | 0.00625 |
| 15 | 16 | 0.023125 | 0.00625 |

| Unit ID | Unit Name | Minimum capacity (KW) | Maximum capacity (KW) |
|---------|-----------------|-----------------------------|-----------------------------|
| 1 | Micro tur- | 2 | 30 |
| | bine | | |
| 2 | Fuel cell | 1 | 30 |
| 3 | Wind | 0.1 | 15 |
| 4 | PV_1 | 0.05 | 3 |
| 5 | PV_2 | 0.05 | 2.5 |
| 6 | PV ₃ | 0.05 | 2.5 |
| 7 | PV_4 | 0.05 | 2.5 |
| 8 | PV_5 | 0.05 | 2.5 |

Table 2. Data of the used µ sources.

 Table 3. Renewable power time-series (Output KW/Installed KW).

| Hour | Wind | PV-time | Hour | Wind | PV-time |
|------|-------|---------|------|-------|---------|
| noui | Power | series | noui | Power | series |
| 1 | 0.364 | 0 | 13 | 0.494 | 0.318 |
| 2 | 0.267 | 0 | 14 | 0.355 | 0.433 |
| 3 | 0.267 | 0 | 15 | 0.433 | 0.37 |
| 4 | 0.234 | 0 | 16 | 0.321 | 0.403 |
| 5 | 0.312 | 0 | 17 | 0.329 | 0.33 |
| 6 | 0.329 | 0 | 18 | 0.303 | 0.238 |
| 7 | 0.476 | 0.002 | 19 | 0.364 | 0.133 |
| 8 | 0.477 | 0.008 | 20 | 0.373 | 0.043 |
| 9 | 0.424 | 0.035 | 21 | 0.26 | 0.003 |
| 10 | 0.381 | 0.1 | 22 | 0.338 | 0 |
| 11 | 0.459 | 0.23 | 23 | 0.312 | 0 |
| 12 | 0.39 | 0.233 | 24 | 0.346 | 0 |

mercial loads) are shown in Figure 1.

4. Voltage Enhancement and Power Losses Saving Evaluation with Using Micro Grid

Load flow program [8] is used to calculate the voltages at all nodes of the micro grid. Results are shown in Figures 2-7. The power factor is 0.85 lagging for residential and commercial consumers and 0.9 for the industrial ones. All calculations have been made at p.u of base $V_{base} =$ 400 V and $S_{base} = 100$ KVA. The network data are presented in Sections 2 and 3. It has also been assumed that in the μ sources the power electronic interface has been adjusted to give or absorb zero reactive power at all buses except fuel cell and micro turbine buses. At all time, we assume that the micro turbine and fuel cell operated at 84% of their maximum capacity (25 KW), and the renewable sources outputs powers as listed in Table **3**. The dashed lines represent results without μ sources while the solid lines represent results with using µ sources.

From the above results the following points can be raised:

• With using μ sources, in the two studied cases (single feeder and three feeder), the voltages at all buses are improved.

• Amount of improvement in case of single feeder network is better than three feeder case because amount



Figure 1. Daily load curves for one feeder and three feeders networks.



Figure 2. Voltage at buses 1, 2, 3 and main grid for single feeder network with and without using μ sources.



Figure 3. Voltage of buses 4, 5, 6 and 7 for single feeder network with and without using μ sources.



Figure 4. Voltage of buses 1, 2, 3 and 4 for three feeder network with and without using μ sources.



Figure 5. Voltage at buses 5, 6, 7 and 8 for three feeder network with and without using μ sources.



Figure 6. Voltage at buses 9, 10, 11 and 12 for three feeder network with and without using μ sources.



Figure 7. Voltage of buses 13, 14, 15 and 16 for three feeder network with and without using μ sources.

of power produced by the μ sources is less than the power demand by loads of the three feeder, also the μ sources are far from loads of industrial (bus 8) and commercial (buses 9-16) feeders.

• The largest drop of the voltage is about 4.5% without μ sources, because we assume that the voltage at the main grid (distribution network) equal to 1 p.u., if we assume that the voltage at the distribution network less than 1 p.u (due to voltage drop in the transmission network) as actually occur, the voltage drop without using μ sources will be more than 4% and may be reach to 8%.

The total power losses for one feeder and three feeder networks at the same conditions mentioned before are evaluated and the results are shown in **Figures 8** and **9**.

From the above figures, the following points can be summarized:

• The total power losses with using μ sources is less than the losses when μ sources are not used, because using μ sources reduces the distance between the load and generation and also, reduce the current flowing from the main grid. In addition, in our analysis, we calculated the losses in the transformer which connect the main grid with the micro grid network. If we take the losses in the upper distribution and transmission networks, the amount of losses will exceed the calculated value.

• For single feeder network, at lightly load μ sources production will feeds the load and export the remaining power to the distribution grid which make the losses with using μ sources larger than losses without μ sources.

5. Emission Reduction Evaluation with Using µ Sources

In order to evaluate the potential of environmental benefits from the micro grids, data about the emissions from



Figure 8. Total losses for single feeder network with and without μ sources.



Figure 9. Total losses for three feeders network with and without μ sources.

the main grid and data about the emissions of the μ sources should be taken into account. The emissions for which calculations are made are: CO₂, SO₂, NO_x and particulate matters.

5.1. Emissions of the Main Grid

The production of the μ sources displaces power from the main grid. Thus the emissions avoided are an average value of the main grid emissions multiplied by the production of the μ sources. In our study, typical values of emissions have been used as shown in **Table 4** [7].

Table 4. Typical values of emissions from the main grid.

| Pollutants | gr/KWh |
|---------------------|--------|
| CO_2 | 889 |
| SO_2 | 1.8 |
| NO _x | 1.6 |
| Particulate Matters | 0.501 |

5.2. Impact of µ Sources

From the installed μ sources the ones that consume fuels have emissions which are significantly lower than the ones in the main grid. Where as the renewable such as wind and solar energies have zero emissions in their operation. It is assumed that the fuel burned by the Micro turbine and the fuel cells is natural gas. **Table 5** gives the data used for our analysis [7].

5.3. Results and Discussions

Amounts of emissions with and without using μ sources for single feeder and three feeder networks are shown in **Figures 10** and **11**.

According to the results obtained in the previous figures the following point can be summarized:

• Using μ sources has large effect in reducing the amount of emissions on CO₂, SO₂, NO_x and particulate matters, but the reduction in SO₂, NO_x and particulate matters is greater in percentage than CO₂ reduction due to the fact that the fuel burning units use natural gas that has lower emission levels in particulate matters, NO_x and SO₂ compared to thermal stations that use Heavy Oil.

Table 5. Typical emission data for μ sources.

| Unit name | CO ₂ coeff. (gr/KWh) | NO _x coeff. (gr/KWh) | SO ₂ coeff. (gr/KWh) | Parti. Matters (gr/KWh) |
|-----------------|------------------------------------|------------------------------------|------------------------------------|-------------------------------|
| Micro | 724.6 | 0.2 | 0.004 | 0.041 |
| Turbine | | | | |
| Fuel Cell | 489 | 0.01 | 0.003 | 0.001 |
| Wind1 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 |
| PV_1 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 |
| PV_2 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 |
| PV_3 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 |
| PV_4 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 |
| PV ₅ | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 |



Figure 10. Amount of CO₂, SO₂, NO_x and particulate matters emissions for one feeder network with and without μ sources.



Figure 11. Amount of CO₂, SO₂, NO_x and particulate matters emissions for three feeder network with and without μ sources.

• In our study, the amount of power produced by renewable energy is small (15% of the μ sources power), if the renewable sources increases, amount of emissions reduction will be more than the value shown in the previous figures.

6. Conclusions

Distributed generation (DG) operation can improve the voltage profile in the micro grid nodes especially at the feeder where μ sources are installed. Therefore the installation of DG sources seems to be a solution in improving the voltage profile within a micro grid during times of low voltages (peak loads). It is found that when the power produced by μ sources sufficient to loads, the voltage drop at all buses has a negligible values, also, using micro grid will decrease the amount of power losses because the power which produced by μ sources will consumed locally with the load near from the μ



Figure 12. Single line diagram for three feeder network.

sources which prevent current from flowing or circulating in the networks transmission lines. Results showed that using μ sources has more effects in reducing all types of emissions especially when the μ sources contains many renewable sources such as wind and solar energy sources. The authors next step research aims to study the effects of micro grid in the dynamic performance of the main grid and how to use the μ sources to solve some of power system dynamic problems such as voltage stability, power quality and power system reliability.

REFERENCES

- EU Project, "MICROGRIDS: Large Scale Integration of Micro-Generation to Low Voltage Grids (ENK5-CT-2002-00610)". http://microgrids.power.ece.ntua.gr/
- [2] R. Lasseter, A. Akhil, C. Marnay, J. Stephens, J. Dagle, R. Guttromson, A. S. Meliopoulos, R. Yingerand and J. Eto, "White Paper on Intergration of Distributed Energy Resources - The CERTS MicroGrid Concept," LBNL.50829, U S Department of Energy, Office of Power Technologies,

Contract DE-AC03-76SF00098, 2002.

- [3] European Research Project MicroGrids. http://microgrids. power.ece.ntua.gr/
- [4] D. Pudjianto, E. Zafiropoulos and L. Daoutis, "DG4: Methodology for Quantifying Economic and Environmental Benefits of MicroGrids," Microgrids Project deliverable of task DG4, 2005.
- [5] R. Billinton, M. Fotuhi-Firuzabad and L. bertling, "Bibliography on the Application of Probability Methods in Power System Reliability Evaluation 1996-1999," *IEEE Power Engineering Review*, Vol. 21, No. 8, 2001, p. 56.
- [6] S. Papathanassiou, N. Hatziargyriou and K. Strunz, "A Benchmark Low Voltage Microgrid Network," *Proceed*ings of the CIGRE Symposium: Power Systems with Dispersed Generation, Athens, 2005, pp. 1-8.
- [7] A. Tsikalakis, I. Cobelo and J. Oyarzabal, "DC2: Evaluation of the MicroGrid Central Controller Strategies," Microgrids project deliverable of task DC2, 2004. http://microgrids.power.ece.ntua.gr
- [8] H. Saadat, "Power System Analysis," McGraw-Hill Companies, New York, 1999.

Behavioral and Technological Changes Regarding Lighting Consumptions: A MARKAL Case Study

Emmanuel Fragnière^{1,2}, Roman Kanala³, Denis Lavigne⁴, Francesco Moresino², Gustave Nguene²

¹University of Bath School of Management, Bath, UK; ²Haute Ecole de Gestion (HEG), Carouge, Switzerland; ³University of Geneva, Institute of Environmental Sciences, Carouge, Switzerland; ⁴Collège Militaire Royal de Saint-Jean, Succursale Forces, Kingston, Ontario, Canada.

Email: gustave.nguene@a3.epfl.ch

Received August 15th, 2010; revised September 10th, 2010; accepted September 15th, 2010.

ABSTRACT

The present study aims at assessing the joint impact of awareness campaigns and technology choice, on end-use energy consumption behaviour. Actions to achieve energy savings through the use of more energy efficient end-use technology are included. A new MARKAL framework, the Socio-MARKAL, was recently proposed by the authors. As opposed to the traditional MARKAL framework based on technical and economic considerations, the Socio-MARKAL concept integrates technological, economic and behavioural contributions to the environment. This study takes into consideration, technological improvements on the demand side by consumers as well as behavioural changes minimizing carbon dioxide emissions and encouraging rational use of energy. The study presented in this paper, "Lighting Consumptions Habits in Geneva Households", was conducted from September to December 2009. Based on the statistical analysis of this survey, we have determined coefficients to feed the database of the Socio-MARKAL model (an IEA/ANSWER database is available for testing purposes).

Keywords: Demand Side Management, Energy and Environmental Planning, MARKAL, Sociological Surveys, Sustainable Development

1. Introduction

The original MARKAL model is a multi-period linear programming formulation of a reference energy system (RES). The constraints of the model describe all energy flows, production of electricity and centralized heat, industrial processes, consumption by end-use technologies and lastly energy services. The objective function in the linear programming model is the discounted sum, over the time horizon considered (usually between 30 and 45 years), of investment, operating and maintenance costs of all technologies, plus the cost of energy imports. The model also accounts for emissions of atmospheric pollutants (NO_x , SO_2 and CO_2) and is currently used in many countries and regions around the world for the assessment of energy pollution abatement policies. As the existing literature shows [1-4], the MARKAL family of models and similar energy optimization models to a certain extent are appropriate to answer questions such as: how do technologies and policies affect the environmental impacts of energy use (i.e., GHG and emissions of other pollutants)? How do actions on the demand-side affect the supply-side and vice versa? How to model the dynamics of technology (e.g., the switch from one technology to another)?

However, among the existing MARKAL models, the social/sociological aspect of energy use on the demand-side is not taken into account. In particular, none of the above mentioned models takes into account the contribution of end use consumers' behavioural change as a reliable resource for energy efficiency, energy savings, and emissions reductions. Saving energy requires a change in the behavior of consumers, either to improve the energy efficiency of their technology (e.g., technology switch), or to improve the way they use energy with non-efficient technologies (e.g., better use of a less efficient technology). As such, information can be an important driver, as it can positively influence people's behavior towards energy and the environment [5]. Do we know enough about factors that can affect the behavior of energy consumers? Is it reasonable to integrate behavioral and techno-economic parameters? How behavioral parameters and data can be obtained?



Such considerations are accounted for in the Socio-MARKAL concept developed at HEG [6]. Behavioural contributions are modeled through virtual technologies built from sociological surveys, in order to capture the perception of the population in terms of attitudes and behaviors regarding energy consumption. These sociological and intangible technologies are therefore combined with traditional and tangible technologies. As a result of this combination, it will be possible to model the actual behavior of consumers as well as economically rational technology choices. These days, environmental/ behavioral campaigns are becoming increasingly sophisticated, going far beyond standard information-only programs. Consequently, it is essential to define a clear and systematic protocol for socio-technological evaluations based on the Socio-MARKAL concept.

2. Protocol for the Socio-MARKAL

The Socio-MARKAL concept is based upon the introduction of a virtual technology built from sociological surveys. The purpose of such a concept is to capture consumers' perceptions towards their energy consumption trends, with an emphasis on their attitudes and behaviours. To this end, the virtual, *i.e.*, "sociological" technologies are associated with tangible technologies, allowing planners or analysts to model, analyse and assess the actual behaviour of consumers as well as technology choices which are economically rational. A detailed presentation of the Socio-MARKAL concept can be found in Fragnière *et al.* [6].

Below, we present a method for collecting social data in the context of the Socio-MARKAL project.

1) Hypothesis generation: qualitative research to identify potentials of behavioral change regarding energy consumption, handled through empirical methods (semi structured interviews, observations, social experiments). The energy-saving benefits (without a reduction in performance) as well as the essential character of behavioral change must be clearly explained. If the interviewees or respondents express interest in the campaigns, the awareness program must be designed so as to remove all the barriers – e.g. lack of information and motivation, cost of changing the technology, as well as its installation.

2) Hypothesis testing: survey research to test and measure hypotheses generated during the first phase (questionnaire, rank and sample statistical analyses).

3) Behavioral change scenario process: construction of long-term scenarios including behavioral change, in particular expert-built scenarios from the collected data.

4) Design: transformation of the Socio-MARKAL (abbreviated SOMARKAL in Figure 1) data and scenarios

to feed the MARKAL data base.

The survey questionnaire is elaborated with the express purpose of assessing the potential contribution of behavioral change in end-use energy consumption pattern, and thereby in climate change mitigation. The methodology is structured as presented in **Figure 1**.

3. The Survey Research

The questionnaire can be constructed based on the consideration that climate change is due to greater energy use by humans. In line with this, two approaches apparently inclusive can be used [7]: 1) improving the efficiency of end-uses of energy and 2) not using or conserving energy. For Rudin, the proponents of the first approach seem to denigrate the overall notion of sufficient and limited energy use.

The main focus of this paper is on lighting technologies. Our survey is based upon the analysis of a sample (probabilistic) made up of 393 valid questionnaires addressed to the populations living along Lake Geneva. This research has been conducted by the laboratory of market research (LEM, Laboratoire d'Études de Marché) of Geneva Haute École de Gestion, whose objectives are to develop locally-based survey research in Economics and Business Administration and to train students to marketing survey techniques. The study presented in this paper, "Lighting Consumptions Habits in Geneva Households", was conducted from September to December 2009. In the questionnaire, we also included questions based on Contingent Valuation Methods (hypothetical scenarios) to assess the individuals' possible behaviors in specific contexts. Relationships between classes as well as relationships between variables have been investigated and analyzed in depth. Then, research hypotheses were verified on the basis of non-parametric statistical tests before being introduced in the Socio-MARKAL database. This survey questionnaire has been elaborated with the express purpose of assessing the potential contribution of behavioral change in end-use energy consumption pattern, and thereby in climate change mitigation.

The survey questionnaire was distributed to a random sample of people, equally distributed between men (52%) and women (48%). These individuals are aged between



Figure 1. Outline of the methodology.

15 and 75 years old, with a mean of about 38 years old. They have the following occupations: employees (39%), students (31%), high-level executives (12%), independents and retirees, as well as housewives and unemployed (4% respectively). As for the ownership, 31% of the respondents own their house while 66% are tenants. Additionally, 68% live in apartments, while 32% live in a house. In this short paper, we just focus on some descriptive statistics. In particular, we present the results related to the question "What proportion of low consumption bulbs do you have at home".

Table 1 below indicates that, firstly, the great majority of the respondents (58.84%) have a proportion of low consumption light bulbs ranging between 25% and 75%. Secondly, the lowest response rates are on the extremes, namely those who have only low consumption bulbs (8.04%), and those who have none (14.83%).

The first observation shows that 58.84% of the population can potentially switch technology or change their consumption behavior through better use of incandescent bulbs. The corresponding maximum of incandescent light ranges from 25% to 75% of the bulbs.

However, 20% of the respondents responded "I don't know", which seems to indicate that they have no information about the technology (incandescent or not) they have been using for lighting.

Among other results provided, it is interesting to mention the following elements: 82.3% of the respondents indicates that they have been taught by their parents to switch off the lights when leaving a room; the respondents had also to give the most important peculiarities (2 choices) associated to a light bulb and it appears that "lighting intensity" is the most important one (26.8%), followed by "consumption" (22.0%), "lifetime" (20.2%), "purchase price" (10.6%). Summing up, economic parameters (lifetime, price and consumption) represent 52.8%, while parameters related to comfort (light intensity, color and ambiance) represent 40.3%. Ecological parameters (origin, manufacturing, and disposal) are of least concerns to the respondents (6.9%). The other questions have been designed in order to provide social data to these so-called virtual technologies in MARKAL.

The questionnaire includes questions on Contingent Valuation Methods (hypothetical scenarios) to assess individuals' attitudes and behaviors towards more efficient end-use technologies (*i.e.*, incandescent light bulbs vs. low consumption bulbs) (see for example [8-11]).

Based on this recent survey, we have determined an environmental and energy planning scenario that simultaneously takes into account technological as well as sociological aspects.

4. Modeling the Bulb Demand Devices in Socio-MARKAL

The representative parameters of the Socio-MARKAL have been designed so as to keep the traditional MAR-KAL formalism. This will ease the use of MARKAL plat-forms such as ANSWER. ANSWER [12] is the data base management system of the MARKAL-TIMES models generators developed by IEA-ETSAP, the International Energy Agency Implementing Agreement for a Program of Energy Technology Systems Analysis.

As mentioned on the previous sections, energy conservation may require the introduction/adoption of measures aimed at promoting rational use of energy. These measures include: 1) a better use and management of existing equipments or technologies and/or 2) technology switch. In this study, we assume that people/consumers who are willing to adopt one or more of these measures are driven by the desire to change their energy consumption behaviour. This willingness could be explained by many factors, such as their sensitivity to marketing/ awareness campaigns, training, their education, the quality of information they have been receiving, as opposed to the assumption of perfect economic rationality generally used in the traditional MARKAL family of models.

Behavioural change in Socio-MARKAL requires introducing virtual technologies, whose purpose is to trigger

| Proportion of low consump- tion bulbs [%] | N, number of respon- dents | Percentage [%] | Percentage without "does not know" [%] | Cumulative percentage |
|--|---------------------------------|---------------------------|---|-----------------------|
| 0 | 43 | 14.83 | 17.13 | 17.13 |
| 25 | 76 | 24.44 | 30.28 | 47.41 |
| 50 | 55 | 17.68 | 21.91 | 69.32 |
| 75 | 52 | 16.72 | 20.72 | 90.04 |
| 100 | 25 | 08.04 | 9.96 | 100.00 |
| Does not know | 60 | 19.29 | - | - |
| Total | 311 | 100.00 | - | - |
| | | Note: | | |
| Number of questionnaire | es missing or not filled by the | respondents. $N = 82$; P | ercentage: 20.87% in a total | of 393 questionnaires |

Table 1. Summary statistics showing the proportion of low consumption vs. incandescent light bulbs.

behavioural change among energy consumers. For the bulb demand devices section of the Socio-MARKAL model, we ended up with the following representation, using structures defined by MARKAL, as outlined in **Figure 2**.

We've got four demand devices. Parameters RLD1 and RLD4 represent the real and tangible lighting technologies, receiving electric power as input, and generating residential lighting.

Parameters RLD2 and RLD3 represent the virtual technologies.

As opposed to the real technologies, virtual technologies receive inputs that are intangible, leading to energy savings or technology switch. These devices are presented below:

- RLD1, "existing incandescent bulbs"
- RLD4, "existing low consumption bulbs
- RLD2, "moderate use of incandescent bulbs", and
- RLD3, "switch to low consumption bulbs"

- MRKRP2 and MRKRP3 are marketing/awareness campaigns which have the effect of changing the behaviour of energy consumers. MRKRP2 and MRKRP3 are respectively supposed to trigger the "Moderate use of incandescent light bulbs", and the behaviour towards low consumption bulbs, *i.e.* "Technology Switch towards low consumption bulbs".

5. Transforming Sociological Data into MARKAL Parameters: An Example

In this section, we show how the statistics obtained from

the survey research are transformed to feed the bulb demand devices section of the Socio-MARKAL model. In this short paper, we will concentrate on a single case. Note that due to the qualitative nature of the data, we will be using a narrative scheme to make the case.

We have two sets of data for the residual capacities for incandescent bulbs RLD1 and low consumption bulbs RLD4. One data set comes from MARKAL data points that are obtained from statistics of observed actual contexts. The second data set about the number of bulbs and their split comes from the survey and it is not exact because it corresponds to elements of perceptions. The qualitative scale is defined over: zero, 1/4, 1/2, 3/4, all bulbs, and "do not know".

Residual capacity of behaviour change in favour of electricity savings RLD2 and for technology switch RLD3 is zero at the beginning of the optimisation. Then, we have the evolution of the environment that corresponds to Socio-MARKAL scenarios. For instance, there are people who will never change their behaviour and will only use incandescent bulbs RLD1 as long as they can buy them. Then, another case concerns people who are not aware of the advantages of low consumption bulbs and consequently might change their behaviour spontaneously as they get or receive more information.

Finally, there are people who would not change their behaviour without an information campaign; however with an exposure to information, they will start saving energy and/or switch technology. In order to measure this part of behavioural change, we have asked the following questions in the survey:



Figure 2. Structure of the reference energy system (RES).

- Question 10: "Did you know that low consumption bulbs may consume up to 5 times less energy than the incandescent ones?" (possible answers: Yes, No).

- Question 11: "Did you know that low consumption bulbs have a lifetime up to 10 times superior to the incandescent bulbs?" (possible answers: Yes, No).

- Question 12: "If you were better informed about the economic advantages of the low consumption bulbs, would you be ready to abandon completely the incandescent bulbs?" (possible answers: Yes, No).

Thanks to these questions, we can identify the part of consumers who were not informed about the energy consumption and lifetime of the technology. But once they got this complement of information, they claim to be ready to undertake technology switch. People who know about the advantages of low consumption bulbs and despite that, are not willing to change, influence the decrease of RLD1 to a steady incompressible level. For people who did not know about the advantages of low consumption bulbs and are then informed, there will be some of them switching to low consumption bulbs. We have then added one more question formulated as hypothetical scenarios:

- Question 13: "Did you know that if a household changes half of of incandescent bulbs for low consumption ones, about 200 CHF per year can be saved?" (possible answers Yes, No).

- Question 14: "Based on this information, would you change at least half of your bulbs?" (possible answers: Yes, No, I did it already).

This question enables us to identify the part of people who are well informed but will not change, those who were not informed but did the change and finally those who would do the technology switch thanks to the information.

In order to assess the drivers of energy savings, we have asked about the reasons why people turn the lights on when they enter into a room. If this is due to their poor eyesight or irrational fear of obscurity, they will probably not change their behaviour. However people who say it is just a habit, or if they do so for comfort, aesthetics, or do not know, they could possibly make the effort to change their behaviour. Likewise, people who say they leave light on when watching TV, could switch it off. But those who do have already done this or who leave only a small spot to reduce contrast and eyestrain, cannot make further savings. This is typically the kind of hypotheses we need to set up in order to get a proxy of the parameters that will be entered into the model.

For instance, in **Table 1**, related to Question 7 "What proportion of low consumption bulbs do you have at home", we had roughly 20% who wouldn't know about the number of low consumption bulbs they originally had.

Based on cross table analyses involving different questions of the questionnaire, and referring to the above hypotheses, we propose a new presentation for the proportion of low consumption bulbs in **Table 2** above. This table is now usable to determine the RESID of RLD 1.

6. Preparing the Data for Socio-MARKAL

This section aims at determining the parameters for all the demand technologies (*i.e.*, RLD1, RLD2, RLD3, RLD4) presented in **Figure 2**. More descriptive details about these technologies can be found in the appendix, in **Table 5**. We start with RLD3, which corresponds to "Switch to low consumption bulbs".

6.1. The Case of RLD3

Our evaluation is based on the cross-analysis of questions 13 and 14. The respondents (3.9% of the sample and 15.3% of people who answered "Yes" to question 13) were already informed about the economic advantage of choosing low consumption bulbs and are not willing to change. These respondents represent an incompressible ratio that enters into the efficiency coefficient of the MARKAL model. To this figure, it is necessary to add 14.4% of the sample (*i.e.*, 19.2% of people who answered "No" to question 14). These latter persons did not have the information before and were informed during the survey. Still, they indicate that they won't change their behavior.

On the other hand, 9% of the sample and 35.7% of the people answering "Yes" to question 13 were already informed about the economic advantages of switching to low consumption bulbs. Moreover, they indicate that they are willing to make a technology switch soon, but did not do it yet. We believe that for these respondents, this new exposition to information represents a reminder. Likewise, 44.2% of the sample (*i.e.*, 59.1% of all people for whom the information is new) claim that they are willing to undertake the technology switch in order to replace half of their incandescent light bulbs by low-consumption bulbs.

Finally, people who have announced that they already made the change before the survey, are deducted from

Table 2. Descriptive statistics showing the proportion of low consumption light bulbs.

| Proportion of low consumption bulbs [%] | N, number of respondents | Percentage [%] |
|---|--------------------------|----------------|
| 0 | 53 | 17.04 |
| 25 | 96 | 30.87 |
| 50 | 65 | 20.90 |
| 75 | 72 | 23.15 |
| 100 | 25 | 08.04 |
| Total | 311 | 100.00 |

the final ratio that is inputted in MARKAL (53.2% of the people who answered "Yes" to question 14).

6.2. The Case of RLD2

Here we explore and analyze the answers in question 15, "Your electricity consumption would likely change for the following reasons" (respondents can make up to 2 choices among six options). The results (normalised) are presented on the table below.

In order to determine the parameters for RLD2, we have considered three different aspects. Firstly, we have decided to evaluate the direct impact of an advertising campaign (*i.e.*, "An information campaign on the media or advertising") as our main explanatory parameter for RLD2. Secondly, the indirect effect can be represented by both "The opinion of a relative" and "A request from our children". Thirdly, economic criteria include the income modification (*i.e.*, "A change in your income"), and "Electricity price increases". The former and the latter are excluded because these parameters (effects) are in fact characterized by their economic rationality, which is compatible with the standard MARKAL formulation.

Our evaluation shows that 37.5% of all respondents (24.7% of the normalized total, as shown in **Table 3** above) declare that an awareness campaign can influence their electricity consumption. Based on this information, we can set the *efficiency of the awareness campaign* to 24.7%. Setting the efficiency as composed of both the direct and indirect effects, we get 27.5+37.5+11.1 = 76% of all replies (*i.e.*, 50.2% of the normalized total). How-

ever this figure represents the declared likeliness of the respondents influenced directly by an information campaign or indirectly through a third-party person (*i.e.*, relatives and parents).

6.3. Determining Investment Costs for MRKP2 and MRKP3

The following table corresponds to the results provided for question 16, "What kind of information means would likely change your behaviour". These results, presented in **Table 4** below, are associated with percentages that have been normalised. In this table, we have included a new column titled "Cost per individual". These estimates represent calculations based on the results of question 16 and hypotheses related to marketing costs (obtained through a discussion with a marketing expert operating in the Geneva region). In the case of articles from newspapers, we consider the cost to be zero because it is an independent editorial initiative.

6.4. Inputting the DM Tables of MARKAL

We have implemented a MARKAL model using AN-SWER, the IEA platform. Consequently this kind of simulation will be directly available to ANSWER users and we hope that it will enable them to develop their own Socio MARKAL scenarios (the IEA/ANSWER mdb file of the case study presented in this paper is available by contacting the authors).

The following snapshot, exhibited in **Figure 3** below, presents an example of this kind of Socio-MARKAL

Table 3. Distribution of responses to question 15, "Your electricity consumption would likely change for the following reasons" (respondents can choose among up to 2 options).

| | Proportion of respondents $(N = 311)$ |
|---|---------------------------------------|
| Option 1. The opinion of a relative, a friend or a neighboor | 18.20 |
| Option 2. A request from your children | 7.27 |
| Option 3. An information campaign on the media or advertising | 24.74 |
| Option 4. A change in your income | 12.53 |
| Option 5. Significant electricity price increase | 30.71 |
| Option 6. Nothing would change my behaviour | 6.62 |
| Total | 100.00 |
| Aggregates | |
| Information (options 1 to 3): 50.1 | 13% |
| Economic conditions (options 4 & 5): | 43.25% |

| Table 4. Distribution of r | esponses to questio | on 16. "What kin | d of information wor | ıld likelv heln | changing your | behavior" |
|-----------------------------|----------------------|------------------|----------------------|-----------------|---------------|------------|
| i abit 4. Distribution of i | csponses to question | on ro, mai kin | a of mior mation wot | nu nikely neip | changing your | beina vior |

| Means | Percentage [%] | Cost [CHF] per individual |
|--|----------------|------------------------------|
| A Web page filled with useful information | 10.50 | 5.00 |
| A Web page with an energy savings calculator | 17.60 | 5.83 |
| Articles from newspapers/TV reports | 19.40 | 0.00 |
| Leaflets from utilities or green organisations | 14.50 | 0.03 |
| Doorstep awareness campaigning | 2.40 | 20.00 |
| Selling points with information (e.g. posters) | 12.30 | 20.00 |
| Advertisement on TV and radio | 14.20 | 1.00 |
| Advertisement campaigns on public transports | 9.10 | 0.25 |
| Total | 100 | |

| | | | | | | | | | | | | | _ |
|---------|---|-------------------|----------|----------------|----------------|-----------|--------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---|
| E RL | RLD100803 - ANSWER-MARKAL Energy Modelling | | | | | | | | | | 1 | | |
| File E | File Edit View Run Tools Functions Help | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | 1. | | | | | | | | | | |
| CI-L | all raised | Manadal Damand I | r | | nology C | | | n1 1 | | e | | | |
| GIOE | Global Energy Material Demand Emission Lechnology Constraint Tax/Subsidy Stochastic Parameter Trade TimeSlice | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| ltem | s Filter | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| • | iets C Nam | ed *All Technolog | rie: | s (TCH+SRCE | NCP) | | | | | | | | |
| Nar | ne | Begion | De | escription | | | | | | | | | - |
| | | BEGION1 | Im | nort Electrici | tu | | | | | | | | - |
| | IRKP2 | REGION1 | Ma | arketing proc | ess moder use | | | | | | | | |
| B N | IRKP3 | REGION1 | Ma | arketing proc | ess technolog | switch | | | | | | | - |
| 🗎 F | LD1 | REGION1 | Ex | isting incand | bulbs | | | | | | | | |
| 🗎 F | LD2 | REGION1 | Me | oderate use o | f incand bulbs | | | | | | | | |
| 🗎 🖹 F | LD3 | REGION1 | S۳ | vitched low c | ons bulbs | | | | | | | | |
| 🗎 F | LD4 | REGION1 | Еx | isting low co | ns bulbs | | | | | | | | |
| Г с. | | | _ | | | | | | | | | | - |
| Subse | t Parameters: | *C Technology, | Spe | cific | | | | | | | | | |
| | Scenario | Parameter | | Region | Technology | Commodity | Bound | 2005 | 2010 | 2015 | 2020 | 2025 | |
| | BASE | AF | ? | REGION1 | MRKP2 | - | - | 1.0000 | 1.0000 | 1.0000 | 1.0000 | 1.0000 | |
| | BASE | INP(ENT)p | ? | REGION1 | MRKP2 | CELC | - | 1.0000 | 1.0000 | 1.0000 | 1.0000 | 1.0000 | |
| | BASE | INVCOST | ? | REGION1 | MRKP2 | - | - | 73.0000 | 73.0000 | 73.0000 | 73.0000 | 73.0000 | |
| | BASE | OUT(ENC)p | ? | REGION1 | MRKP2 | MRKPRP2 | - | 0.2460 | 0.2460 | 0.2460 | 0.2460 | 0.2460 | |
| Add | BASE | · · · · · · | ? | <u>'</u> | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | _ | | | | | | | | | | |
| | Scenario | Parameter | | Region | Technology | Item2 | Value | | | | | | |
| | BASE | CAPUNIT | ? | REGION1 | MRKP2 | - | 1.0000 | | | | | | |
| | BASE | LIFE | ? | REGION1 | MRKP2 | - | 2 | | | | | | |
| | BASE | START | ? | REGION1 | MRKP2 | - | 2'005 | | | | | | |
| Add | BASE | | ? | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | _ | | | | - | 1 | | | | Ť |

| 🗧 RLI | RLD100803 - ANSWER-MARKAL Energy Modelling | | | | | | | | | | | |
|----------------------|---|----------------|-----|----------------|-----------------------------|-----------|--------|--------|--------|--------|--------|--------|
| File E | ile Edit View Run Tools Functions Help | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | 🖆 🎢 🥔 💥 🖄 💷 🔄 🔽 Edit Data 🔹 Regions Filter Items: All 🔹 Scenarios: All 🔹 | | | | | | | | | | | |
| Glob Items © S | Global Energy Material Demand Emission Technology Constraint Tax/Subsidy Stochastic Parameter Trade TimeSlice Items Filter © Sets C Named | | | | | | | | | | | |
| Nam | ie | Region | De | scription | | | | | | | | |
| li II | APELC | REGION1 | Im | port Electrici | ty . | | | | | | | |
| III M | RKP2 | REGION1 | Ma | rketing proc | ess moder use | | | | | | | |
| I ■ M | HKP3 | REGIONI | ма | rketing proc | ess technology | switch | | | | | | |
| ⊟ R ⊕ □ | | REGIONI | EX | isting incand | Duids Lineard bulbs | | | | | | | |
| | | REGION1 | S m | utched low o | r incano buibs ope bulbe | | | | | | | |
| BB | | BEGION1 | Evi | isting low co | ne bulbe | | | | | | | |
| | 204 | nearonn | - | isting ion co | | | | | | | | |
| Subsel | t Parameters: | *C Technology, | 3pe | cific | | | | | | | | |
| | Scenario | Parameter | | Region | Technology | Commodity | Bound | 2005 | 2010 | 2015 | 2020 | 2025 |
| | BASE | CF | ? | REGION1 | RLD2 | - | - | 1.0000 | 1.0000 | 1.0000 | 1.0000 | 1.0000 |
| | BASE | EFF | ? | REGION1 | RLD2 | - | - | 1.0000 | 1.0000 | 1.0000 | 1.0000 | 1.0000 |
| | BASE | INVCOST | ? | REGION1 | RLD2 | - | - | 0.0000 | 0.0000 | 0.0000 | 0.0000 | 0.0000 |
| | BASE | MA(ENT) | ? | REGION1 | RLD2 | MRKPRP2 | - | 1.0000 | 1.0000 | 1.0000 | 1.0000 | 1.0000 |
| | BASE | | ? | REGIUNI | RLD2 | RLD | - | 1.0000 | 1.0000 | 1.0000 | 1.0000 | 1.0000 |
| | BASE | RESID | | REGIONI | RLDZ | - | - | 0.0000 | 0.0000 | 0.0000 | 0.0000 | 0.0000 |
| Add | DAGE | · · · · · | 1 | | | | | | | | | |
| | Scenario | Parameter | Г | Region | Technology | ltem2 | Value | | | | | |
| | BASE | CAPUNIT | 2 | REGION1 | BLD2 | - | 1.0000 | | | | | |
| | BASE | LIFE | ? | REGION1 | RLD2 | - | 1 | | | | | |
| | BASE | START | ? | REGION1 | RLD2 | - | 2'005 | | | | | |
| Add | BASE | - | ? | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | ~ |
| < | | | | | Ш | | | | | | | > .;; |

Figure 3. Example of Socio-MARKAL scenarisation developed in IEA's ANSWER.

scenarisation in IEA's ANSWER. We are aware that this kind of scenarisation is associated with uncertainties and that this kind of development is still in its infancy. However, it offers to policy makers a tool to test environmental policies that involve social change.

Recently, new regulations imposing low consumption bulbs have been enforced in the EU as well as in Switzerland. Consequently, this kind of scenario can be useful to understand alternate evolutions if this kind of regulations were not in place.

We have seen that it is particularly difficult to devise hypotheses regarding investment costs. We would like also to remind that it is possible to produce shadow prices from MARKAL, because it is based on convex optimization. So, it is always possible to determine what should be "the rational" cost of awareness campaigns.

7. Illustration

In this section, we will assess the Socio-MARKAL model with an illustration based on three scenarios. In this illustration, we consider an evaluation over a span of 20 years (*i.e.*, from 2005 to 2025) spread over 4 periods of 5 years.

7.1. Assumptions

A number of assumptions have been introduced, specifically regarding both the demand investments for residential lighting technologies.

The overall *demand* for light bulbs is expected to grow by about 50% over the evaluation period, *i.e.*, from 1442 hundreds units (144'200 bulbs) in 2005 to 2500 hundreds units (250'000 bulbs) in 2025. Residual capacity is split between RLD1 and RLD4, respectively for 80% and 20%.

Investment costs for RLD1 are expected to rise by 40% over the evaluation period, *i.e.*, from 1 CHF/bulb in 2005 to 1.40 CHF/bulb in 2025. However, for low consumption bulbs (RLD4) whose costs are set to 10 CHF/bulb in 2005, we assume decreasing costs over the time periods of respectively, 7 CHF/bulb in 2010, 6 CHF/bulb in 2015, 5 CHF/bulb in 2020, and 4 CHF/bulb in 2025.

The *lifetime* of new light bulbs is set to 1 year for incandescent bulbs (RLD1) and 2 years for low consumption bulbs (RLD4).

The energy carrier input, (i.e. MA (ENT) in AN-SWER), remains constant over the evaluation period. For RLD1 and RLD4, it is set to 0.0328 TJ/unit and 0.0065 TJ/unit respectively.

7.2. Scenarios and Results

We consider three scenarios.

Scenario 1: the first scenario (see Figure 4) is characterized by investment costs in marketing technologies which are so high that virtual technologies do not appear in the optimal solution. Here, we have a case of classical MARKAL competition between incandescent bulbs (RLD1) and low consumption bulbs (RLD4). Both technologies have bounds. In the case of incandescent bulbs, there is a constraint related to the proportion of people who claim they are not willing to undertake the technology switch, *i.e.*, from incandescent to low consumption bulbs. On the other hand, for low consumption bulbs, we have put a lower bound equal to the installed capacity on the first period, assuming that in the following periods, their penetration should never go below that value.

<u>Scenario 2</u>: the second scenario presented in **Figure 5**, is an example of a case when the cost of information campaigns in favour of technology switch is getting lower so



Figure 4. Outline of scenario 1, "Marketing technologies too costly".



Figure 5. Scenario 2, "Marketing for technology switch becomes competitive".

that the campaigns are worth to be financed. In this case, and for two periods, the number of incandescent bulbs decreases, replaced by low consumption bulbs, which appear as the result of the campaign in favour of low consumption bulbs.

<u>Scenario 3</u>: the third scenario (**Figure 6**) shows that if the cost of marketing technologies is low, then the energy savings and technology switch may dominate the spontaneous purchase of real bulbs.

8. Conclusions

This study implements the Socio-MARKAL framework that would take into account consumers' technological



Figure 6. Scenario 3, "Both marketing technologies appearing in the optimal solution".

improvements and behavioral changes minimizing carbon dioxide emissions and encouraging rational use of energy. In this paper, we firstly present and discuss the results of a survey research related to attitudes and behaviors towards lighting consumption.

We show how to transform the sociological data into parameters for the MARKAL model. Secondly, we prove with this paper that, sociological data can be integrated in a model of technological choices such as MARKAL. The IEA's platform, ANSWER, has been used for that. Thirdly, our study shows that it is possible to develop environmental and energy planning scenarios that simultaneously take into account technological as well as sociological aspects. This study also shows that we have been able to move from an idea (*i.e.*, integration of behavioral aspects of energy consumption into a model of technological choices) to the concept proven (*i.e.*, the Socio-MARKAL).

We are currently working to extend the concept to the transportation sector. A new sociological survey about attitudes and behaviors regarding passengers is currently conducted in order to feed the Socio-MARKAL model with additional relevant data.

The conclusions drawn from one of our previous studies [10] show that the sociological/behavioural approach, *i.e.*, data collection through surveys and sociological experiments are powerful tools that can help people understand their (personal) energy use and for motivating their actions to reduce carbon emissions. This means that awareness campaigns can stimulate behaviour change to conserve energy. Consequently, both technological and behavioural contributions can be integrated into a single strategy. In turn, this is enough to justify an extension of the current MARKAL family of models, with the integration of data collected through surveys and/or awareness campaigns.

9. Acknowledgements

We would like to thank Dr. Christian Decurnex, Director of the Municipal Utility of Nyon (Switzerland), for his strong commitment to the application of the Socio-MARKAL model in a real context. Finally, we would like to express our gratitude to Professor Jean Tuberosa, Director of the Market Studies Laboratory at the Geneva School of Business Administration.

REFERENCES

- L. D. Hamilton, G. A. Goldstein, J. Lee, A. S. Manne, W. Marcuse and S. C. Morris, "MARKAL-MACRO: An Overview," BNL-48377, Brookhaven National Laboratory, Upton, 1992.
- [2] E. Fragniere and A. Haurie, "A Stochastic Programming Model for Energy/Environment Choices under Uncertainty," *International Journal of Environment and Pollution*, Vol. 6, No. 4-6, 1996, pp. 587-603.
- [3] E. Fragnière, A. Haurie and R. Kanala, "A GIS-Based Regional Energy-Environment Policy Mode," *International Journal of Global Energy*, Vol. 12, No. 1-6, 1999, pp. 159-167.
- [4] H. Turton and L. Barreto, "Long-Term Security of Energy Supply and Climate Change," *Energy Policy*, Vol. 34, No. 15, 2006, pp. 2232-2250.
- [5] H. Hondo and K. Baba, "Socio-Psychological Impacts of the Introduction of Energy Technologies: Change in Environmental Behaviour of Households with Photovoltaic Systems," *Applied Energy*, Vol. 87, No. 1, 2010, pp. 229-235.
- [6] E. Fragniere, R. Kanala, D. Lavigne, F. Moresino, A. De Sousa, C. Cubizolle, C. Decurnex and G. Nguene, "Socio-Markal (Somarkal): First Modeling Attempts in the Nyon Residential and Commercial Sectors Taking into Account Behavioral Uncertainties," 2009. http://ssrn.com/abstract= 1522143
- [7] A. Rudin, "Why We Should Change Our Message and Goa 1 from "Use Energy Efficiently" to "Use Less Energy," *Proceedings of the ACEEE* 2000 Summer Study on Energy Efficiency in Buildings, Washington D.C., 2000, pp. 392-340.
- [8] R. Hoevenagel, "An Assessment of the Contingent Valuation Methods," In: R. Pethig, Ed., Valuing the Environment: Methodological and Measurement Issues, Kluwer Academic Publishers, Dordrecht, 1994, pp. 195-227.
- [9] G. Catenazzo and E. Fragniere, "La gestion des services," Economica, Paris, 2008.
- [10] S. Weber, A. Baranzini and E. Fragnière, "Consumers' Choices among Alternative Electricity Programs in Geneva," *International Journal of Global Energy*, Vol. 31, No. 3-4, 2009, pp. 295-309.
- [11] G. Catenazzo, E. Fragniere, B. Ribordy and J. Tuberosa, "Is the 2008 Financial Turmoil Increasing the Risk of a Bank Run?" *Journal of Modern Accounting and Auditing*, Vol. 6, No. 1, 2010, pp. 29-45.
- [12] R. Loulou, G. Goldstein and K. Noble, "MARKAL Users' Guide: Documentation for the MARKAL Family of Models," Technical Report, 2004. http://www.etsap.org

17

| Parameters | Value | Units | Туре |
|------------|--|----------------------------|----------------------------|
| ELC | Energy imports | TJ | Resource |
| CELC | Energy carrier | TJ | Resource |
| MRKP2 | Awareness campaign "Moderate use of incandescent light bulbs" | CHF/capacity unit | Process tech- nology |
| MRKP3 | Awareness campaign "Technology switch towards low consumption bulbs" | CHF/capacity unit | Process tech- nology |
| MRKPRC2 | Energy carrier MRKP2 | TJ | Process |
| MRKPRC3 | Energy carrier MRKP3 | TJ | Process |
| RLD1 | Existing Incandescent Bulbs | Hundreds of light bulbs | Demand device |
| RLD2 | Moderate Use of Existing Incandescent Bulbs | Hundreds of light bulbs | Virtual de- mand device |
| RLD3 | Technology Switch toward Low Consumption Bulbs | Hundreds of light bulbs | Virtual de- mand device |
| RLD4 | Existing Low Consumption Bulbs (a mix of new technologies) | Hundreds of light bulbs | Demand device |
| RLD | End use residential lighting | Hundreds of light bulbs | Demand |

Table 5. Technologies and their description.

Appendix



Geothermal Water in Lebanon: An Alternative Energy Source

Amin Shaban

National Council for Scientific Research, Remote Sensing Center, Beirut, Lebanon. Email: geoamin@cnrs.edu.lb

Received August 23rd, 2010; revised August 31st, 2010; accept September 6th, 2010.

ABSTRACT

Recently, demand for energy has been increased worldwide, notably in the view of high economic value and competition of fossil fuel, as well as the negative impact of fuel consumption through carbon release, and thus the consequences on human health and environment. Various aspects of energy sources into Earth's crust have been discovered and utilized. Geothermal energy is one aspect of these sources where they have been well pronounced in many countries and proved to be a potential energy source for the future needs. Lebanon, the country with rare natural energy, the renewable energy sources are almost ignored and there is only limited utilization of hydro-power, wind and solar energy, whilst oil imports occupy a substantial portion for energy use. Yet, geothermal energy has not raised and no concern has been given to this renewable source. Meanwhile, there are several indicators showing the existence of geothermal water in different regions in Lebanon. They almost occur where basalt rocks are exposed. This was evidenced whether from water in drilled wells or from various discharging springs, as well as indications of thermal water was observed also in many localities along the Lebanese coastal water. This study shows the available information in this respect, considering the occurrence of geothermal water in Lebanon as an alternative energy source. Thus four major geothermal domains were recognized. The study introduces detailed characterization on the existing aspects of geothermal water and inducing its hydrologic regime and mechanism of groundwater heating. It would be a reconnaissance stage that may help applying further detailed assessment.

Keywords: Hot Water, Springs, Alternative Source, Lebanon

1. Introduction

Energy has become an utmost need for human life and any shortage in energy supply will result a serious national problem, notably with the increase of population size that accompanied with high standard of living. This in turn motivated many countries to search for alternative energy sources other than fossil fuel, which is a depleted source and often results negative environmental aspects. Recently, the geothermal energy has become one aspect of these alternatives. Rough estimates indicated that geothermal energy can cover the world's need of energy for the next 100000 years [1]. This is well pronounced in the United States where geothermal energy is supposed to supply 10% of electricity needs by the year 2050.

Even though, almost everywhere in the upper 10 feet of the Earth's surface maintains a nearly constant temperature between 10°C and 16°C, yet there is higher heat that released from deep Earth and composing a renewable sort of energy, which is a clean and sustainable resource that occurs at depths everywhere beneath the Earth's surface and ranges from few meters in certain areas to a few kilometers (5 to 8 km) beneath the Earth's surface and reaches down even deeper to the extremely high temperatures of molten rock called magma.

There are several potential uses for geothermal energy, but it is mainly used to heat buildings, as well as in generate electricity. While, the exploitation procedure implies drilling wells into underground reservoirs. In this regard, there are several techniques used to tap geothermal sources, and it mainly involves injecting cold water down into wells, circulating it through hot fractured rocks, and drawing off the heated water from another well. Currently, this technology is still with less commercial benefits. The existing technology also does not allow recovery of heat directly from magma, the very deep and powerful source of geothermal energy.

Lebanon, the Middle Eastern country with relatively small area (~10400 km²), lacks to local energy sources, and demand for renewable energy has been exacerbated.

For this reason, Lebanon imports around \$500 million worth of fuel annually to generate the electricity needs [2] and yet there is a shortage in electrical power supply. In addition, there are no studies to assure the existence of potential fossil fuel for energy generation, except few prospects, such as those on uranium [3].

There are several aspects of renewable energy sources that can be utilized in Lebanon. These are attributed, in a broad sense, to hydro-power, wind, solar and geothermal energy. Hydro-power sources have been used in Lebanon since few decades, such as that in Qaraoun Lake in the Bekka region, but they neither implemented over wide geographic areas nor developed to fulfill their power as an integral source for energy. While, wind and solar energy are almost applied on limited and local basis, since they do not follow a strategic plan with wide range of application. Therefore, oil products are still the principal energy source in Lebanon and they compose about 93.5% of energy supply according to obtained estimates in 2003 (**Figure 1**).

Yet, there is no concern to the geothermal energy in Lebanon and studies on this respect are still rare except brief mentioning the existence of this source in many articles [2,4,5]. Meanwhile, there are many observations of natural hot water in different localities on the Lebanese territory, likewise many other observations on the neighboring countries, such as in Syria and Jordan. However, no detailed investigation has been done to interpret their hydrological regime, and then to induce how they can be exploited.

There is no hydrological or geophysical investigations applied in Lebanon in order to verify the existence of geothermal water. The known observations imply spontaneously (naturally) evidenced phenomenon of hot water discharge either in springs or water wells. Many of the known hot water (and sometimes warm water) discharges were existed in places where igneous rocks (almost basalt and tuff) are exposed, but this is not always the case and some of them occur in the proximity of basaltic rocks too.

The major objective of this study is to characterize the existing geothermal water sources, which are represented by hot and warm water, with a special emphasis on the geological and hydrological setting where they exist. This will help identifying the major geologic elements governing the flow regime of geothermal water, thus identifying their hydrologic controls, which help indicating the existence of new geothermal sources in different places in Lebanon. This in turn motivates applying further studies with detailed investigation, which may lead to create a strategic plan for geothermal water exploitation in Lebanon.



Figure 1. Primary energy supply in Lebanon in 2003 (adapted from ALMEE, 2005 [6]).

2. Indicators of Geothermal Water

Indicators of geothermal water sources in Lebanon imply both surface water and groundwater in different localities and at various levels on/or in the proximity of the basalt rock exposures. The identified sources were indicated by inhabitants, as well as they depend on mentions in previous studies. They can be attributed, in a broad sense, to:

2.1. Springs

In Akkar region, north Lebanon along the Syrian border where large basaltic rock plateau exposed (**Figure 2**), there are several observations for hot/or warm water from springs and seepages at different localities. Many of them show low discharge, which is almost less than 1 *l*/sec; therefore, most of these springs and seeps were dried as a result of overexploitation of groundwater, and also due to the ignorance of these sources by local community. Yet, one these springs remain and called "AinEsamak" spring. However, it is totally ignored and has not been properly utilized. Filed testing shows that the average temperature of this spring ranges between 50-65°C over various time periods.

2.2. Off-Shore Springs

The hydrologic phenomenon of hot and warm water is not limited to the terrestrial environment, but also it extends to the marine environment where some off-shore hot springs were identified by fishermen along the Lebanese coastal zone. These off-shore springs were identified at three sites, one along the southern coast beside city of Tyre $(33^{\circ}15'33'' \& 35^{\circ}11'32'')$, and the other two in the north, adjacent to A'abdeh $(34^{\circ}31'37'' \& 35^{\circ}59'07'')$ and Chekka $(34^{\circ}19'24'' \& 35^{\circ}43'21'')$ regions (**Figure 2**). The first one (near Tyre) occurs as thermal vents in sea floor at a distance of about 300 m from the coast and at a depth of about 30 m. These vents were distributed on an area of about 800 m. In addition other smaller vents in the seafloor were observed by fishermen. However, the



Figure 2. Map of Lebanon showing the sites of known geothermal water.

actual temperatures were not estimated.

The other two were springs were detected during an airborne Thermal Infrared survey when they appear as dissipated clusters of small bubbles (few centimeters in diameter) at a distance from the coast [7]). The temperature of these clusters was about 38°C while the surrounding temperature of water was about 26°C.

2.3. Groundwater

Hot and warm groundwater has been noticed in several drilled wells in Lebanon. This is well pronounced in wells dug into/or near hard and fractured basaltic rocks and some of them were found in the carbonate rocks (*i.e.* dolomite and limestone). However, the latter are almost occur with lower temperature than those in basalt, and the heat was decreased after pumping in many of these wells, which also showed temperate steams, injected along wells' tubes.

This phenomenon has been witnessed in Akkar region in the north as well as in Sohmor and Kaoukaba and El-Ghajar in south (**Figure 2**). Whereas, the most known well was drilled in Akkar in 1970s to a depth of approximately 550 m in the fractured basalts, thus water was injected due to the high piezometric pressure to about 30 above ground. The measured temperature of water was 70°C and it contained high content of sulfur [2].

3. Materials and Method

Based on the criteria that volcanic rocks are the major source of heat to result geothermal water, thus studying the geology of these rocks must be primarily considered in order to induce the relationship between rock structures and lithology with respect to hot water. Hence, the rock succession of Lebanon shows three principal intervening media of basaltic irruption among different sedimentary stratum. These are in the Middle Jurassic, between Late Jurassic and Early Cretaceous as well as in the Pliocene age [8]. Even though, basalt is the major igneous rock type in these levels, yet each of them has different mineralogical characteristics and even their vertical delineation and geographic distribution have various aspects and dimensions.

From a geological point of view, the igneous rocks which are related to relatively recent volcanic eruptions are most considered for the geothermal water sources, since their activity is supposed to be still existing [5]. This is well evidenced since all the existing geothermal water was in/or nearby the Pliocene basalt. Therefore, in the case of Lebanon, Pliocene rock exposures are utmost important to investigate the geothermal water, and for this reason they were tackled in this study.

In accordance with the objective of the study; however, three principal steps were followed:

1) Identifying the geographic distribution of basalt exposures

2) Filed survey and geochemical analysis whenever it was accessible

3) Identifying the hydrological controls for geothermal water.

Identifying the location of geothermal water sources, with respect to the geological formations and rock structures, was the principal task to be done. For this purpose, geological maps (1:50.000 scale) obtained by Dubertret [9] were utilized. Hence, geological field measures were taken (e.g. bedding planes inclination, strata superposition, lithological characteristics, etc) and thus lithological cross-sections and illustrations of rock successions were applied whenever it was needed. This was accompanied with filed investigation to assure the reliability of information on the known geothermal water sources, whether in terrestrial and marine springs as well as for geothermal water in the observed wells. Therefore, direct measurements for the temperature were taken. Consequently, sampling procedures were carried out whenever it was accessible in several sources for further geochemical analysis on the selected sources.

The identified sources were diagnosed in order to understand the geologic setting where they exist, and thus to induce any relationship with the local hydrology. In the light of this scope, maps of rock fractures were also used to figure out the mechanism of water heating and flow regime. For this purpose satellite images, such as Aster images with 15 m resolution (**Figure 3**), were utilized since they are capable to lithologies and fractures properly.



Figure 3. Identification of basalts from Aster images.

4. Results

4.1. Geographic Distribution of Basalt

The geographic distribution of basalts was identified primarily from the available geologic maps as well as they were checked in a field survey, which was carried out on different localities around the basaltic exposures. Thus, basalts with tuffaceous materials of the Pliocene were attributed to four major domains where they are widely spread. They exist in the regions of: Akkar, Hinayder, Kaoukaba and El-Ghajar (**Figure 4**). Since the study concerns with geothermal water sources; however, these domains were described as *geothermal domains*. These domains were investigated using the available geological maps in combination with filed verification to selected sites on the basaltic exposures, thus the major specifications of these domains were summarized (**Table 1**).

The geographic distribution of basalt exposures in these domains can be attributed mainly to the volcanic eruptions along lava veins, dikes and faults, in addition to local fracture systems. Their thickness and spatial extent at different localities and levels indicates the existence of volcanic activity in the Pliocene age (< 2 million years), which points out to the probability of further lava veins and similar geothermal water in other localities in the region.

4.2. Geochemistry of Geothermal Water

The topic on geothermal water in Lebanon is still at the reconnaissance stage, and concerns are not given to induce a potential use of this source. Hence, there is no any existing exploitation procedure of geothermal water. For this reason, geochemical sampling was not properly accessible to apply detailed investigation, such as deep sampling from wells to measure the geothermal gradient and other geochemical properties. Therefore, the geochemistry in this study was carried out depending on the accessibility



Figure 4. Distribution of basalts in Lebanon.

of water sampling; in particular it was applied to Ain-Esamak spring in Akkar, the off-shore sources in Chekka region and to water well in Koukaba region. Thus, measures were obtained on temperature, pH and salinity (TDS). Results show high carbonate and sulphate contents as well as remarkable pH and temperature (**Table 2**).

According to Bahati *et al.* [10], the geothermal fluids are characterized by high carbonate and sulphate constants and salinity of 19000 to 28000 mg/kg total dissolved solids.

4.3. Hydrology of Geothermal Water

In order to diagnose the hydrology of geothermal water, geological controls (e.g. fractures, veins, rock bed inclination, etc) must be primarily identified. This will help recognizing the mechanism of heating and flow regime of hot water, as well as proposing new geothermal sources. This was applied, in particular, to characterize the stratification of different lithologies and their contact with basalt rock masses, as well as in the basalt rocks themselves. In addition, structure systems were investigated to induce any existing hydrologic correlation.

In this respect, the four geothermal domains were studied and their geologic and hydrologic characteristics were determined. For this scope, filed survey was carried out, thus illustrations and cross sections were established.

In general, the geologic setting of the existing Pliocene basalts in Lebanon constitutes a volcanic lava flow regime.

| Geothermal | Coordi | inates* | Area† (km²) | Average altitude | Basalt characteristics | | | |
|------------|-----------|-----------|-------------|---------------------|---|--|--|--|
| domain | Latitude | Longitude | | (m.a.sl) | | | | |
| | | | | · · · · | Massive basaltic plateau dominant with fracture systems, Sygnite and tuff occur in different localities and at | | | |
| Akkar | 34°35'15" | 36°08'55" | 135 | 400-450 | different levels Fluid inclusions appear as internal and external vascular pits, | | | |
| Hinayder | 34°36'50" | 36°25'50" | 24 | 500-550 | Rose-basalt and calcule veins are common. Basaltic, syenite and tuff occur at various levels, Surficila fluid inclusions are common, Laval flow is featuring in several sites. | | | |
| Kaoukaba | 33°23'40" | 35°38'50" | 17 | 550-600 | Block basaltic lava with fumaroles Fracture systems, mainly jointing is dominant Massive and boulder basalts, | | | |
| El-Ghajar | 33°16'20" | 35°37'30" | 33 | 300-325 | Vertical joint and fracture systems are well developed, Calcite and iron veins exist, Empty vascular cylindrical veins occur. | | | |

| Fable 1. Major basalt domains in Lebanon and their specifications |
|--|
|--|

*Coordinates in the mid-point area; [†]Area within Lebanon.

Table 2. Major geochemical measures of selected geothermal water in Lebanon.

| Thermal source | Temperature | TDS | pH |
|--------------------------|-------------|-------------|-----|
| Ain-Esamak | 65 °C | 21000 mg/kg | 8.3 |
| Chekka off-shore sources | 38 °C | 18500 mg/kg | 7.7 |
| Koukaba region well | 35 °C | 16000 mg/kg | 7.4 |

Thus, four interrelations were identified as follows:

- Occurrence of massive basalt plateaus (e.g. Akkar, Hinayder and El-Ghajar domains)

- Lava flow widely erupted among the carbonate rocks of the Cenomanian limestone rock formation (e.g. Akkar and Hinayder domains)

- Lava flow erupted along the Cenomanian and Jurassic carbonates (e.g. El-Ghajar domain)

- Lava flow erupted among or Cenomanian and related laying formations (e.g. Kaoukaba domain).

Therefore, the internal heat affects the groundwater and results geothermal water following two mechanisms:

- Heating within the basalt rock masses, which are characterized by intensive fracture systems (*i.e.* recharge zone), thus high permeability and porosity occur. The percolated (recharged) water into fractures was subjected to heat transfer from deep molten materials (**Figure 5(a)**). This might not be occurred unless the magma is shallow enough to heat directly the basalt.

- Contact heating between the basalt rock masses and the adjacent carbonate rocks, which are almost of fractured and karstified limestone and dolomite aquifers (Figure 5(b)).

Accordingly, the existence of geothermal seepages and springs on terrain surface is attributed principally to the existing fault and fissure systems (**Figure 5(b**)), such as the case of the NE-SW trending faults between Bire and Mantara in Akkar region along which the geothermal source of Ain Esamak is located. There is also a similar fault that trends in the NE-SW direction and intersect along Er-Rafid and Kfer Mishka in Kaoukaba region. These faults compose geothermal fracture zones, which is a widely hydrologic phenomenon worldwide, likewise those occur in Turkey and having similar characteristics as Lebanon [11].

Some of the intersecting faults between the basalt and the carbonate rocks have considerable length that exceeds several tens of kilometers and reach the sea floor, as indicated from satellite images [12]. This in turn interprets the existence of geothermal water in the marine environment facing A'abdeh, Chekka and Tyre.

5. Conclusions and Discussions

Energy sources are not usually occurred spontaneously on terrain surface to indicating their existence, but they usually be discovered everywhere by human by applying several methods of investigation. Hence, looking for alternative energy sources must be considered and given attention as much as the current usable sources. This must be applied to Lebanon the country with a great need to have alternative energy sources, notably in the light of



Figure 5. Schematic figures showing various hydrology of geothermal water source.

the existing physical and anthropogenic factors. This can be achieved if strategic plans for natural resources assessment are applied.

A surveillance and research studies, such as the current study, are utmost important. In Lebanon, other than hydro-power, wind and solar energy which are being limitedly utilized as well as the currently discussed oil exploration; however, geothermal energy must be considered, especially by the governmental sectors.

There are many indicators on the geothermal water sources in Lebanon, and they occur in various hydrologic aspects, which were tackled in this study. Yet, there is no detailed information on these sources. This study is an empirical attempt to characterize the existing sources and to put the first hand information on the geologic and hydrologic setting of the geothermal water in Lebanon. It discusses the mechanism of groundwater heating in order to yield geothermal water.

Based on the hydrologic controls in this study, it is obvious that geothermal groundwater in Lebanon is an existing source. It is also evidenced and anticipated to be existed on other sites where the Pliocene basalts are located with similar hydrologic properties. Therefore, the potential localities for geothermal water in Lebanon can be reached by drilling a number of wells on/near the basalt rock masses considering the following hydrological elements:

1) Fault alignments are potential sites for geothermal water, in particular along fault contacts between basalt masses and sedimentary rock sequences. This can be applied to the three trending faults mentioned previously in Akkar, Kaoukaba and El-Ghajar regions.

2) Fracture zones, and more certainly fissure systems, are also promising sites for geothermal water, but only those fissures occurred within the Pliocene basalt body masses and not the sedimentary ones.

3) Deep sedimentary groundwater basins (*i.e.* aquiferous rock formations) that are located in a close proximity to Pliocene basalts are also potential for geothermal water sources, but a number of hydrogeological elements must be taken into account (e.g. hydraulic gradient, strata inclination, etc).

In addition, the existing geothermal sources must be reinvestigated and then plans for exploitation must be put. Such as the Ain Esamak spring, which must be rehabilitated, as well as all geothermal seeps and hot/warm water appears in wells must be investigated in depth. Moreover, the hydrologic conduits that transporting hot water to the sea should be also delineated in order to determine their sources on-land.

REFERENCES

- [1] AEC, American Energy Commission, 2006. http://www1. eere.energy.gov/geothermal/history.html
- [2] A. Houri, "Renewable Energy Sources in Lebanon: Practical Applications," *ISESCO Science and Technology Vision*, Vol. 1, 2005, pp. 65-68.
- [3] A. Shaban, "Geological Prospects for Uranium Deposits in Lebanon," *Environmental Hydrology Journal*, Vol. 16, Paper 12, 2008.
- [4] GLA, "Status and Potentials of Renewable Energy Technologies in Lebanon and the Region (Egypt, Jordan, Palestine, Syria)," Desk Study Complied by Green Line Association, 2007.
- [5] A. Shaban, "The Geo-Thermal Energy in Lebanon," Technical Report (In Arabic), CNRS, 2009, p. 10.
- [6] ALMEE, "State of Energy in Lebanon," Association libanaise pour la maitrise de l'energi at l'environnement, 2005. http://www.Almee.org/pdf/state%20of%20the20% energy%20Lebanon.pdf
- [7] LCNRS, Lebanese National Council for Scientific Research, "Thermal Infrared Survey to Detect Submarine Springs along the Lebanese Coast," Technical Report, 1999, p. 33.
- [8] Z. Beydoun, "Petroleum Prospects of Lebanon: Reevaluation," American Association of Petroleum Geologists, Vol. 61, No. 1, 1977, pp. 43-64.
- [9] L. Dubertret, "Carte géologique de la Syrie et du Liban au 1/20000me," 21 feuilles avec notices explicatrices, Ministère des Travaux Publics, L'imprimerie Catholique, Beyrouth, 1955, p. 74.
- [10] G. Bahati and F. Natukunda, "Status of Geothermal Exploration and Development in Uganda," *Short Course III on the Exploration of Geothermal Resources*, Kenya, 2008, p. 10.
- [11] U. Serpen, "Hydrogeological Investigations on Balcova

Geothermal System in Turkey," Geothermic, Vol. 33, No. 3, 2004, pp. 309-335.

- logic Controls of Submarine Groundwater Discharge: Application of Remote Sensing to North Lebanon," *Environmental Geology*, Vol. 47, No. 4, 2005, pp. 512-522.
- [12] A. Shaban, M. Khawlie, C. Abdallah and G. Faour, "Geo-



An Analytical Optimal Strategy of the Forest Asset Dynamic Management under Stochastic Timber Price and Growth: A Portfolio Approach

Jianwu Xiao*, Wenxing Kang, Shaohua Yin, Hong Zhai

Central South University of Forestry & Technology, Changsha, China. Email: xiaojw@126.com

Received February 29th, 2010; revised September 28th, 2010; accepted September 30th, 2010.

ABSTRACT

Considering the valuation of forest stands based on revenue from wood sales, concession policy (such as carbon subsidies) and associated costs, the paper focuses on the stochastic control model to study the forest asset dynamic management. The key contribution is to find the optimal dynamic strategy about harvesting quantity in the continual and multiple periods in conditions of stochastic commodity price and timber growth by using portfolio approach. Finally, an analytical optimal strategy is obtained to analyze the quantification relations through which some important conclusions about the optimal forest management can be drawn.

Keywords: Forest Management, Analytical, Stochastic Price and Growth, Portfolio, Carbon Subsidies

1. Introduction

Forest ecosystem harbors a large potential for carbon sequestration and biomass production. When the public good benefits of carbon sequestration are considered, the cash flows from forest management include not only timber value but also carbon subsidies. It is necessary to study how the carbon credit payment influences the decisions of forest harvesting.

Graeme Guthrie and Dinesh Kumareswaran [1] considered the effect of carbon credit payment schemes on forest owners' harvest decisions by using a real options model. They studied two possible payment schemes: one where the government rents the carbon sink, in which case the carbon credit payment is proportional to the current carbon stock and another where the government buys the carbon sink, in which case the carbon credit payment will be proportional to the change in the carbon. They referred to rental scheme as the tree-based carbon credit payment scheme but did not give the detail of contrast.

According to this classification, we found an analytical optimal dynamic strategy about harvesting quantity in conditions of stochastic commodity price and timber growth under the buying scheme by using portfolio approach [2]. In this paper, we will focus on the rental scheme to found the strategy about harvesting quantity and compare with the tow results to draw some conclusions about the selection of carbon subsidies schemes.

The paper is organized as follows. A portfolio model, including carbon sequestration under stochastic wood prices and growth, is introduced in Section 2. In Section 3 we solve the model and obtain the analytical optimal strategy of the forest asset dynamic management by applying stochastic control method in portfolio field. Finally, Section 4 contains some conclusions.

2. The Stochastic Control Model

2.1. The Stochastic Prices

Under stochastic prices, if the harvest is delayed until the next period, the owner will face uncertainty over whether prices will be higher or lower than the current period. According to the geometric Brownian motion, suppose the price of timber, P (\$/m³), characterized by the following stochastic differential equation:

$$dP = \alpha P dt + \sigma_1 P d\omega_1, \tag{1}$$

where both the expected percentage growth rate α (drift term) and the volatility coefficient σ_1 are exogenously given positive constants and ω_1 is Brownian motion, *t* is the current time [3-5].

2.2. The Stochastic Growth

Define $I(m^3)$ as inventory of timber (or biomass volume), I_{t+1} and I_t as the stocking levels at age of t + 1 and t, q(P,I,t) as the control variable (the quantity of cutting) of the time t which is depended on the market price P and stocking level I, g(t, I, -q(P, I, t)) as the timber growth function with I and q. The relationship of all these variables follows:

$$I_{t+1} - I_{t} = g(t, I_{t} - q(P, I, t)) - q(P, I, t),$$
(2)

If we assume that growth is governed by the stochastic process, the timber volume I satisfies the stochastic differential equation:

$$dI = \mu(I-q)dt + \sigma_2 d\omega_2 - qdt$$

= $[\mu I - (1+\mu)q]dt + \sigma_2 d\omega_2,$ (3)

The inventory growth rate, $[\mu I - (1 + \mu)q]$, depends on the cutting rate policy q(P, I, t) and can be either negative or positive. The parameter μ corresponds to the inventory growth rate as a percentage of the residual inventory. The coefficient σ_2 is the volatility parameter representing the uncertainty over the inventory growth rate and ω_2 is Brownian motion [6-8].

Under these assumptions, the forest owner's optimal problem is to determine the control strategies $q^*(P,I,t)$ at the different age t for the maximization of a so-called value function V during the period $t \in (t_0, T)$, where t_0 is the age of the mature forest that is permitted to be cut, and can be noted as 0 for simplification, and T is the final time when forest is harvested in one time or the expiration year of the forest lease (T_e) , $T = \min\{T_e, t(q_t \ge I_t)\}$. We assume that management decisions can be implemented only at fixed time points $t_0, t_1, \dots, t_n = T$, e.g., only on a yearly basis, and action payments are also received at these specified time points only.

2.3. The Value Function

Under the optimality portfolio principle, the value of forest is composed of log market value and standing forest value, and the value function V about time t can be decomposed into the sum of the immediate profit π and the expected discounted continuation value E(V):

$$V(P, I, t) = \max_{\substack{q^* \in [0, \min(I, \bar{q})]}} e^{-\rho t} \{ \int_0^I \pi(P, q, t) dt + E[V(P_{t+\Delta t}, I_{t+\Delta t}, t+\Delta t) | P_t, I_t] \}.$$
(4)

where \overline{q} is the maximum annual cutting permission of policy, ρ is the resource manager's risk-free discount rate, and the immediate profit π is composed of amenity value of standing forest (A) and log value (B) minus the operating costs of harvesting and management (C)(including the appropriate amount of carbon credits that

must be purchased back once the harvest is performed).

Especially, if we consider the payments arising from carbon sequestration and suppose that carbon payments are received from any increment in standing volume, the CO_2 prices is a constant number P_c , and the parameter γ (a conversion factor) states how many tons of CO₂ are sequestered in 1 m³ of wood, the value of standing forest will be as follows:

$$A(P_C, \Delta I) = \gamma P_C(I - q) \tag{5}$$

The log value is

$$B(\tau, P, q) = (1 - \tau)Pq, \qquad (6)$$

where τ corresponds to the tax rate of revenues. The cost function is given by the quadratic equation

$$C(q) = a_0 + a_1 q + a_2 q^2, (7)$$

where a_0 is the fixed cost, a_1 is the variable cost, and a_2 is the quadratic term reflecting increasing marginal cost. The quadratic functional form is not critical, and is chosen solely for its algebraic simplicity.

Then, the cash flow from forest [4,8,9] is

$$\pi(P,q,t) = A(P_C,\Delta I) + B(\tau,P,q) - C(q)$$

= $\gamma P_C(I-q) + (1-\tau)Pq - (a_0 + a_1q + a_2q^2),$ (8)

So, the value function under the above assumptions follows the equation:

$$V(P, I, t) = \max_{\substack{q^* \in [0, \min(I, q)]}} e^{-\rho t} \{ \int_0^T [\gamma P_C(I - q) + (1 - \tau)Pq - (a_0 + a_1q + a_2q^2)] dt + E[V(P_{t + \Delta t}, I_{t + \Delta t}, t + \Delta t) | P_t, I_t] \}.$$
(9)

3. An Analytical Solution

According to the above model, the classical tools of stochastic optimal control and maximum principle [10,11] lead to the following Hamilton-Jacobi-Bellman (HJB) equation:

$$\rho V = V_{I} + [\mu I - (1 + \mu)q]V_{I} + \alpha P V_{P} + \frac{1}{2}\sigma_{2}^{2}P^{2}V_{PP} + \frac{1}{2}\sigma_{1}^{2}V_{II} + \sigma_{1}\sigma_{2}P V_{PI} + (10)$$

$$e^{-\rho t} \{(\gamma P_{C}I - a_{0}) - [\gamma P_{C} - (1 - \tau)P + a_{1}]q - a_{2}q^{2}\},$$
We denote it simply as:

$$\rho V = V_{t} + [\mu I - (1 + \mu)q]V_{I} + \alpha P V_{P} + \frac{1}{2}\sigma_{2}^{2}P^{2}V_{PP} + \frac{1}{2}\sigma_{1}^{2}V_{II} + \sigma_{1}\sigma_{2}P V_{PI} + e^{-\rho t}(\lambda_{0} - \lambda_{1}q - \lambda_{2}q^{2}), \qquad (11)$$

where

$$\lambda_0 = \gamma P_C I - a_0,$$

$$\lambda_1 = \gamma P_C - (1 - \tau)P + a_1,$$

$$\lambda_2 = a_2,$$

(12)

From (11), the optimal policy q^* satisfies

$$q^* = -\frac{1}{2\lambda_2} [(1+\mu)V_I e^{\rho t} + \lambda_1], \qquad (13)$$

Putting (13) in (11), we obtain another partial differential equation:

$$\rho V = V_{t} + \mu I V_{I} + \alpha P V_{P} + \frac{1}{2} \sigma_{2}^{2} P^{2} V_{PP} + \frac{1}{2} \sigma_{1}^{2} V_{II} + \sigma_{1} \sigma_{2} P V_{PI} + \lambda_{0} e^{-\rho t} + \frac{(1+\mu)^{2}}{4\lambda_{2}} e^{\rho t} V_{I}^{2} + \frac{\lambda_{1} (1+\mu)}{2\lambda_{2}} V_{I} + \frac{\lambda_{1}^{2}}{4\lambda_{2}} e^{-\rho t}.$$
(14)

We try to find a solution to (14) in the following way:

Introducing this in (14) we obtain:

$$V = e^{-\rho t} f(P, I), \tag{15}$$

$$2\rho f = \mu I f_{I} + \alpha P f_{P} + \frac{1}{2} \sigma_{2}^{2} P^{2} f_{PP} + \frac{1}{2} \sigma_{1}^{2} f_{II} + \sigma_{1} \sigma_{2} P f_{PI} + \frac{(1+\mu)^{2}}{4\lambda_{2}} f_{I}^{2} + \frac{\lambda_{1}(1+\mu)}{2\lambda_{2}} f_{I} + \frac{\lambda_{1}^{2}}{4\lambda_{2}} + \lambda_{0},$$
(16)

Namely, as that:

$$2\rho f = \mu I f_{I} + \frac{1}{2}\sigma_{1}^{2}f_{II} + \gamma P_{C}I + \frac{(1+\mu)^{2}}{4a_{2}}f_{I}^{2} + \frac{(\gamma P_{C} + a_{1})(1+\mu)}{2a_{2}}f_{I} + \sigma_{1}\sigma_{2}P f_{PI} - \frac{(1+\mu)(1-\tau)}{2a_{2}}P f_{I} + \alpha P f_{P} + \frac{1}{2}\sigma_{2}^{2}P^{2}f_{PP} + \frac{(1-\tau)^{2}}{4a_{2}}P^{2} - \frac{(\gamma P_{C} + a_{1})(1-\tau)}{2a_{2}}P + \frac{2\gamma P_{C}a_{1} + \gamma^{2}P_{C}^{2} + a_{1}^{2} - 4a_{0}a_{2}}{4a_{2}}$$
(17)

Decompose f(P,I) as:

f = g(I) + h(P), (18) Introducing this in (17), we obtain:

$$\mu Ig_{I} + \frac{1}{2}\sigma_{1}^{2}g_{II} + \frac{(1+\mu)^{2}}{4a_{2}}g_{I}^{2} + \frac{(\gamma P_{C} + a_{1})(1+\mu)}{2a_{2}}g_{I} + \gamma P_{C}I - \frac{(1+\mu)(1-\tau)}{2a_{2}}Pg_{I} - 2\rho h + \alpha Ph_{P} + \frac{1}{2}\sigma_{2}^{2}P^{2}h_{PP} + \frac{(1-\tau)^{2}}{4a_{2}}P^{2} - \frac{(\gamma P_{C} + a_{1})(1-\tau)}{2a_{2}}P + \frac{2\gamma P_{C}a_{1} + \gamma^{2}P_{C}^{2} + a_{1}^{2} - 4a_{0}a_{2}}{4a_{2}} = 2\rho g.$$
(19)

Assume that

$$g(I) = k_1 I + l_1, \quad h(P) = k_2 P^2 + l_2 P + m_2, \quad (20)$$

Introducing this in (18), we obtain:

$$(-2\rho k_{1}+\mu k_{1}+\gamma P_{C})I + \left[\frac{(1+\mu)^{2}}{4a_{2}}k_{1}^{2}+\frac{[\gamma P_{C}+a_{1}](1+\mu)}{2a_{2}}k_{1}-2\rho l_{1}\right] + \left[\frac{(1-\tau)^{2}}{4a_{2}}+\frac{(1+\mu)(1-\tau)}{2a_{2}}k_{1}-2\rho k_{2}\right]P^{2} + \left[\alpha l_{2}-\frac{(1+\mu)(1-\tau)}{2a_{2}}k_{1}-2\rho l_{2}-\frac{[\gamma P_{C}+a_{1}](1-\tau)}{2a_{2}}\right]P - 2\rho m_{2} + \frac{2\gamma P_{C}a_{1}+\gamma^{2} P_{C}^{2}+a_{1}^{2}-4a_{0}a_{2}}{4a_{2}} = 0,$$
(21)

It is not difficult to decide k_1, l_1, k_2, l_2, m_2 by the method of undeterminated coefficients, such as

$$k_{1} = \frac{\gamma P_{C}}{2\rho - \mu}, (2\rho - \mu \neq 0)$$
 (22)

We are not usually interested in the value function, but rather in the optimal strategy. From (12), (13), (15), (18) and (22), it is given by:

$$q^* = \frac{1}{2a_2} [(1-\tau)P - \frac{2\rho+1}{2\rho-\mu}\gamma P_C - a_1]$$
(23)

4. Conclusions

It is not difficult to draw some conclusions about the quantity of harvesting from (22):

1) The quantity is decided by the log market price (*P*), the concession value or the carbon price (*P*_C), the timber growth average speed (μ), the discount rate (ρ), the tax rate (τ), the carbon transform coefficient (γ), and the costs coefficients (a_1 and a_2), but it has nothing with the gross of present forest (*I*), the fixed cost (a_0), the price volatility (σ_1), and the timber growth volatility (σ_2).

2) It is obvious that the more expensive timber price is and the lower tax rate is, the more trees will be cut down.

3) Normally, two times of the discount rate is larger than the timber growth rate $(2\rho > \mu)$, so the more concession value there is, the less trees will be cut down. It means that the forest concession or the carbon credit payment schemes can discourage deforestation. Otherwise, if the timber growth average speed is faster than two times of the discount rate, the owner will harvest more forest to pursuit more wood sales value, with the fast-growing forestry as an example. In another word, only policies such as subsidies from government are not able to satisfy the forest owners' profits. So it is important to improve the management and technology to increase the growth rate of forest.

4) Obviously, the more cost of harvesting, the less

Copyright © 2010 SciRes.

trees will be cut down. But we find that the fixed cost does not influence it. The cost is also can be regarded as the penalty for the destruction.

5) As said above, the harvesting strategy has nothing with the gross of present forest, so the control of the portfolio is suitable for any scope of forest regardless of the amount.

In a word, we believe many more interesting conclusions will be brought under the different assumptions by using the portfolio approach, and welcome more researchers to take part in the field.

5. Acknowledgements

The author is pleased to acknowledge the financial support of Science Foundation of Science & Technology Department, Forestry Department, and Social Science Research Funds in Hunan Province, the Key Research Institute of Philosophies and Social Sciences in Hunan Universities, Central South University of Forestry & Technology, China, and Eurasia–Pacific Uninet, Austria. The author would like to express sincere thanks to Prof. Franz Wirl who chairs Industry Economy, Energy Economy and Environment Economy in Faculty of Business, Economics and Statistics, University of Vienna.

REFERENCES

- G. Guthrie and D. Kumareswaran, "Carbon Subsidies, Taxes and Optimal Forest Management," *Environmental and Resource Economics*, Vol. 43, No. 2, 2009, pp. 275-293.
- [2] J. W. Xiao, W. X. Kang and S. H. Yin, "A Stochastic Model and a Portfolio Approach to the Optimal Forest Management," 3rd International Conference on Business

Intelligence and Financial Engineering, Hong Kong, 2010, pp. 201-204.

- [3] K. Rocha, R. B. A. Moreira, E. J. Reis and L. Carvalho, "The Market Value of Forest Concessions in the Brazilian Amazon: A Real Option Approach," *Forest Policy and Economics*, Vol. 8, No. 2, 2006, pp. 149-160.
- [4] Z. Chladná, "Determination of Optimal Rotation Period under Stochastic Wood and Carbon Prices," *Forest Policy* and Economics, Vol. 9, No. 8, 2007, pp. 1031-1045.
- [5] M. Insley, "A Real Options Approach to the Valuation of a Forestry Investment," *Journal of Environmental Economics and Management*, Vol. 44, No. 3, 2002, pp. 471-492.
- [6] L. H. R. Alvarez and E. Koskela, "Optimal Harvesting under Resource Stock and Price Uncertainty," *Journal of Economic Dynamics and Control*, Vol. 31, No. 7, 2007, pp. 2461-2485.
- [7] F. Lu and P. Gong, "Optimal Stocking Level and Final Harvest Age with Stochastic Prices," *Journal of Forest Economics*, Vol. 9, No. 2, 2003, pp. 119-136.
- [8] R. Morck, E. Schwartz and D. Stangeland, "The Valuation of Forestry Resources under Stochastic Prices and Inventories," *Journal of Financial and Quantitative Analysis*, Vol. 24, No. 4, 1989, pp. 473-487.
- [9] M. C. Insley and T. S. Wirjanto, "Contrasting Two Approaches in Real Options Valuation: Contingent Claims Versus Dynamic Programming," Working paper, No. 08002, 2008.
- [10] J. W. Xiao, H. Zhai and C. L. Qin, "The Constant Elasticity of Variance (CEV) Model and Legendre Transform-Dual Solution for Annuity Contracts," *Insurance: Mathematics and Economics*, Vol. 40, No. 2, 2007, pp. 302-310.
- [11] J. W. Xiao, S. H. Yin and C. L. Qin, "The Constant Elasticity of Variance (CEV) Model and the Analytical Strategies for Annuity Contracts," *Applied Mathematics and Mechanics*, Vol. 27, No. 11, 2006, pp. 1499-1506.



Effect of Wind Generation System Rating on Transient Dynamic Performance of the Micro-Grid during Islanding Mode

Rashad M. Kamel, Aymen Chaouachi, Ken Nagasaka

Environmental Energy Engineering, Department of Electronics & Information Engineering, Tokyo University of Agriculture and Technology, Tokyo, Japan.

Email:r_m_kamel@yahoo.com, a.chaouachi@gmail.com, bahman@cc.tuat.ac.jp

Received August 3rd, 2010; revised October 8th, 2010; accepted October 11th, 2010.

ABSTRACT

Recently, several types of distributed generations (DGs) are connected together and form a small power system called Micro Grid (MG). This paper developed a complete model which can simulate in details the transient dynamic performance of the MG during and subsequent to islanding process. All MG's components are modeled in detail. The developed model is used to investigate how the transient dynamic performance of the MG will affected by increasing the rating of wind generation system installed in the MG. Two cases are studied; the first case investigates the dynamic performance of the MG equipped with 10 kW fixed speed wind generation system. The second studied case indicates how the dynamic performance of the MG equipped with 20 kW fixed speed wind generation system rating increases to 30 kW. The results showed that increasing of wind generation rating on the MG causes more voltage drops and more frequency fluctuations due to the fluctuation of wind speed. Increasing voltage drops because wind turbine generator is a squirrel cage induction generator and absorbs more reactive power when the generated active power increases. The frequency fluctuations due to power fluctuations of wind turbine as results of wind speed variations. The results proved that when the MG equipped with large wind generation system, high amount of reactive power must be injected in the system to keep its stability. The developed model was built in Matlab[®] Simulink[®] environment.

Keywords: MG, Distributed Generators, Wind Power Rating and Dynamic Performance

1. Introduction

Recent technological developments in micro generation domain, necessity of reducing CO₂ emissions in the electricity generation field, and electricity business restructing are the main factors responsible for the growing interest in the use of micro generation [1,2]. In fact the connection of small generation units—the micro sources (MS), with power rating less than a few tens of kilowatts to low voltage (LV) networks potentially increases the reliability to final consumers and brings additional benefits for global system operation and planning, namely, regarding investment reduction for future grid reinforcement and expansion [3].

In this context, a MG can be defined as a LV network (e.g. a small urban area, a shopping center, or an industrial park) plus its loads and several small modular generation systems connected to it, providing both power and heat to local loads [combined heat and power (CHP)] [3]. The MG is intended to operate in the following two different operating conditions:

• Normal Interconnected Mode: MG is connected to a main grid (distribution network), either being supplied by it or injecting some mount of power into the main system.

• *Emergency Mode*: MG operates autonomously, in a similar way to physical islands, when the disconnection from the upstream distribution network occurs.

The development of MGs can contribute to the reduction of emissions and the mitigation of climate changes. This is because available and currently developing technologies for distributed generation units are based on renewable sources and micro sources that are characterized by very low emissions [4]. The new micro sources technologies (e.g. micro gas turbine, fuel cells, photovoltaic panels and several kinds of wind turbines) used in MG are not suitable for supplying energy to the MG directly [3]. They have to be interfaced with the MG through an inverter stage. Thus, the use of power electronic interfaces in the MG leads to a series of challenges in the design and operation of the MG [5]. Technical challenges associated with the operation and control of MG are immense. Ensuring stable operation during network disturbances, maintaining stability and power quality in the islanding mode of operation requires the development of sophisticated control strategies for MG's inverters in order to provide stable frequency and voltage in the presence of arbitrarily varying loads. This paper's objective is to demonstrate the transient dynamic performance of the MG during and subsequent to islanding process and how it will affected with increasing the wind power rating installed in the MG.

Reference [6] discusses MG autonomous operation during and subsequent to islanding process but the renewable micro sources not included, also, this reference used PSCAD/EMTDC package for analysis. In references [7] and [8] a control scheme based on droop concepts to operate inverter feeding a standalone AC system is discussed. References [9] and [10] discuss the behavior of distributed generators (DGs) connected to distribution network, however, the dynamics of the primary energy sources has not been considered, not allowing obtaining the full picture of the MG long-term dynamic behavior, which is largely influenced by the micro sources dynamic.

This paper developed a complete model to simulate the dynamic performance of the MG. All MG's components are modeled in details. The developed model is a general and can be used to study any disturbance which may occur in the MG. Effect of increasing wind power rating is investigated. Two cases are studied; the first case is studying the transient dynamic performance of the MG equipped with 10 kW fixed speed wind generation system. The second case is how the dynamic performance of the MG will affect when the wind generation system is increased to 30 kW. The developed model was built in Matlab[®] Simulink[®] environment.

To conduct the proposed studies, single line diagram of the studied MG is presented in Section 2. Section 3 gives a brief description of all MG's components developed models. Section 4 presents a description of the complete model with the applied controls. Two studied cases with results and discussions are explained in Section 5. Conclusions are presented in Section 6.

2. Single Line Diagram of the Studied Micro-Grid

Figure 1 shows single line diagram of the studied MG. It consists of 7 buses. Flywheel is connected to bus # 1. Wind generation system is connected to bus # 2. Two



Figure 1. Single line diagram of the studied MG.

photovoltaic panels with rating 10 kW and 3 kW are connected to buses 4 and 5, respectively. Single shaft micro turbine (SSMT) with rating 22 kW is connected to bus # 6. Bus 7 is provided with 22 kW solid oxide fuel cell (SOFC). The values loads and line parameters of the MG are available in reference [11].

3. Description of Microgrid Individual Components Models

3.1. Inverter Models

Inverters play a vital role in the system which interfaces of the micro sources with the AC power system. Two control models of the inverter which used to interface micro sources to the MG are developed. The configuration of the basic inverter interfaced micro sources is shown in **Figure 2**.

The inverter controls both the magnitude and phase angle of its output voltage (V in **Figure 2**). The vector relationship between the inverter voltage (V) and the local MG voltage (E in **Figure 2**) along with the inductor's reactance determines the flow of active and reactive powers from the micro source to the MG [12]. The corresponding mathematical relations for P (active power) and Q (reactive power) magnitudes are given by the following equations:

$$P = \frac{VE}{\omega L} \sin\left(\delta_V - \delta_E\right) \tag{1}$$

$$Q = \frac{V^2}{\omega L} - \frac{VE}{\omega L} \cos(\delta_V - \delta_E)$$
(2)

From Equation (1) and Equation (2), the control of ac-



Figure 2. Basic inverter interfaced micro source.

tive and reactive powers flow reduces to the control of power angle and the inverter's voltage level, respectively.

P is the active (real) power (Watts) generated by micro sources (Flywheel, wind generator, fuel cell, micro turbine and photovoltaic panels). Frequency control depends on the amount of active power (P) in the Micro Grid. If P generated by micro sources is higher than P consumed by loads, frequency increase than its nominal value and vice versa.

On the other hand, Q is the reactive power (its unit is Volt Ampere Reactive VAR). The value of the reactive power can be controlled by controlling inverters which interface micro sources with the Micro Grid (MG). Voltage is controlled by controlling amount of reactive power generated in the MG.

3.1.1. Inverter Model with PQ Controller Scheme

The basic structure of inverter PQ controller is shown in Figure 3 [8].

Active and reactive powers can be controlled independently to a good extent, then as shown in **Figure 3**, two Proportional Integral (PI) controllers would suffice to control the flow of active and reactive powers by generating the proper values of voltage magnitude (V) and phase angle (δ_V) based on the instantaneous values of voltages and currents which are measured from local MG voltage (E_{bus}). If the inverter switching details are ignored, the control system will be simplified to the configuration shown in **Figure 4** [12].

Inverter PQ model is suitable for interfacing single shaft micro turbine, solid oxide fuel cell and photovoltaic panels. Figure 5 shows the terminal block diagram of the PQ inverter developed model. The input terminals are active and reactive powers produced by the micro source, while the output terminals are the three phase terminals connected to the MG.

3.1.2. Inverter Model with Vf Controller

In order to develop a model for voltage-frequency controlled inverter, two control loops are needed. Frequency controller is a proportional integral (PI) controller which is driven by the frequency deviation. As shown in **Figure** 6(a), frequency of the system can be measured by a phase locked loop (PLL), and in order to get a better performance, a feed-forward controller can be implemented. To



Figure 3. Basic structure of the inverter PQ control scheme.



Figure 4. Simplified inverter PQ control scheme.



Figure 5. Inverter PQ control model.

regulate the voltage, the set point (reference voltage E_{ref}) is compared with the measured voltage (MG voltage *E*) and a PI controller is responsible to generate the adequate voltage magnitude *V* as shown in **Figure 6(b)** [12]. *Vf* mode is the model which keep the voltage at constant value and return the frequency to its nominal after disturbance occurring by controlling the amount of the active power injected in the MG. *Vf* inverter is used to interface the flywheel to the MG and represents the reference bus (slack bus) of the MG during and subsequent to islanding occurrence as shown in **Figure 7**.

3.2. Micro Sources Models

Detailed standalone models for micro turbine, fuel cell, wind generation system and photovoltaic panels are developed. Those models are briefly described as follows:



Figure 6. Inverter Vf control scheme.



Figure 7. Vf controlled inverter.

3.2.1. Single Shaft Micro Turbine Model (SSMT)

References [13-16] describe in details the mathematical model of single shaft and split-shaft micro turbine. The mathematical model is simulated in Matlab[®] Simulink[®] environment and the model is shown in **Figure 8(a)**. Input terminal is P_{ref} which represent the desired power. The output terminal is P_e (electrical power output from synchronous generator which coupled with micro turbine). P_e is connected to P input terminal of the PQ inverter. Load connected to the synchronous generator is a virtual resistive load because in Matlab[®] Simulink[®] the synchronous generator model must always connected to external load.

3.2.2. Solid Oxide Fuel Cell (SOFC) Model

Detailed mathematical model of solid oxide fuel cell (S-OFC) is discussed by references [13,14,17]. This model is simulated using Matlab[®] Simulink[®] and model block diagram is shown in **Figure 8(b)**. Input terminals are P_{ref} (desired power) and rated voltage of fuel cell (V_{rated}). Output terminal is P_e which represents the electrical power output from fuel cell. This terminal is applied to P input terminal of the PQ inverter model.

3.2.3. Wind Generation System Model

Wind generator used in this paper is a squirrel-cage induction generator that directly connected to the MG. Wind turbine model is based on the steady state power characteristic of the turbine. The stiffness of the drive



Figure 8. Micro turbine and fuel cell standalone developed models.

train is infinite and the friction factor and the inertia of the turbine must be combined with those of the generator coupled to the turbine [14,18].

The output power of the turbine is given by the following equation:

$$P_{m} = C_{P}(\lambda,\beta) \frac{\rho A}{2} v_{wind}^{3}$$
(3)

where:

 P_m : Mechanical output power of the turbine (W).

 C_P : Performance coefficient of the turbine.

 ρ : Air density (kg/m³).

 v_{wind} : Wind speed (m/s).

 λ : Tip speed ratio of the rotor blade tip speed to wind speed.

 β : Blade pitch angle (deg.) and

A: Turbine swept area (m^2) .

A generic equation is used to model C_P (λ , β). This equation, based on the modeling turbine characteristics of reference [18], is:

$$c_P(\lambda,\beta) = c_1 \left(\frac{c_2}{\lambda_i} - c_3\beta - c_4\right) e^{\frac{-c_5}{\lambda_i}} + c_6\lambda \tag{4}$$

with:
$$\frac{1}{\lambda_i} = \frac{1}{\lambda + 0.08\beta} - \frac{0.035}{\beta^3 + 1}$$
 (5)

The coefficient C_1 to C_6 are: $C_1 = 0.5176$, $C_2 = 116$, $C_3 = 0.4$, $C_4 = 5$, $C_5 = 21$ and $C_6 = 0.0068$ [18].

For the induction generator, the well-known 4th order dq model is used, expressed in the arbitrary reference frame, rotating with an angular velocity ω [19]:

$$u_{sd} = -r_s \cdot i_{sd} - \omega \cdot \psi_{sq} + p \Psi_{sd} \tag{6}$$

$$u_{sq} = -r_s \, i_{sq} + \omega . \psi_{sd} + p \psi_{sq} \tag{7}$$

$$u_{rd} = 0 = r_r i_{rd} - (\omega - \omega_r) \cdot \psi_{rq} + p \psi_{rd}$$
(8)

$$u_{rq} = 0 = r_r \cdot i_{rq} + (\omega - \omega_r) \cdot \psi_{rd} + p \psi_{rq}$$
(9)

Where $p = \frac{1}{\omega_0} \frac{d}{dt}$, and ω_0 is the base electrical an-

gular frequency. Generator convention is used for the stator currents. The zero sequence equation is omitted, since the machine stator is connected. The stator and rotor fluxes are related to the currents by:

$$\psi_{sd} = -X_s \, i_{sd} + X_m \, i_{rd} \tag{10}$$

$$\psi_{sq} = -X_s \cdot i_{sq} + X_m \cdot i_{rq} \tag{11}$$

$$\psi_{rd} = -X_m \cdot i_{sd} + X_r \cdot i_{rd} \tag{12}$$

$$\psi_{rq} = -X_m i_{sq} + X_r i_{rq} \tag{13}$$

The electromagnetic torque is given by:

$$T_e = \psi_{qr} \cdot i_{dr} - \psi_{dr} \cdot i_{qr} \tag{14}$$

The wind turbine implemented in this paper is a pitch angle controlled and directly connected to the MG with no power electronic interface. Developed wind generation system model is shown in **Figure 9**. The wind turbine is coupled to a squirrel cage induction generator. The input terminals of the wind turbine are wind speed (m/sec.) and pitch angle of the turbine blades (degree). The output terminal of the wind turbine is mechanical torque (T_m) which applied to the shaft of the induction generator are connected directly with the MG. In the two studied cases, the wind speed are available in reference [4].

3.2.4. Photovoltaic Panel Model.

The *PV* array is a grouping of *PV* modules in series and/or in parallel, being a *PV* module a grouping of solar cells in series and/or in parallel. In this study, Maximum Power Point Tracker (MPPT) is used to assure that the *PV* array generates the maximum power for all irradiance and temperature values as shown in **Figure 10**. The whole algorithm for the computation of the maximum power of the PV under certain ambient Temperature (T_a) and Irradiance (G_a) is summarized in the next steps:

• The required parameters are extracted from MG parameters data base (required voltage, current and power).

• The *PV* module's power is computed based on its dependency on Irradiance and cell Temperature as given in Equation (15) [4,14].

$$P_{Max}^{M} = \frac{G_{a}}{G_{a,o}} [P_{Max,o}^{M} + \mu_{P_{Max}} (T_{M} - T_{M,o})]$$
(15)

where:

 P_{\max}^{M} : PV module maximum power [W]

 $P_{\max,o}^{M}$: *PV* module maximum power at standard conditions [W]

 $G_{a,o}$: Irradiance at standard conditions [W/m²]

 $\mu_{P_{Max}}$: Maximum power variation with module temperature [W/°C]

 T_M : Module temperature [°C]

 $T_{M,o}$: Module temperature at standard conditions [°C]

• The working temperature of a PV module T_M depends exclusively on the Irradiance (Ga) and on the ambient



Figure 9. Wind generation system model.



Figure 10. Typical I-V characteristics for a PV array.

temperature (Ta), as shown in Equation (16) [4,14]:

$$T_{M} = T_{a} + G_{a} \cdot \frac{NOCT - 20}{800}$$
(16)

where:

 T_M : Module temperature [°C]

 T_a : Ambient temperature [°C]

 G_a : Irradiance [W/m²]

NOCT : Normal cell operating temperature [$^{\circ}$ C]

• Substituting Equation (16) in Equation (15) and multiplying by the number of modules of the plant, we obtain the maximum power output of the PV plant in Equation (17).

$$P_{Max} = N \frac{G_a}{1000} [P_{Max,o}^M + \mu_{P_{Max}} . (T_a + G_a . \frac{NOCT - 20}{800} - 25)]$$
(17)

This model is developed in Matlab® Simulink environment and shown in **Figure 11**. Input terminals are Irradiance G_a [W/m²] and ambient temperature T_a [Kelvin]. In the two studied cases the irradiance is assumed to change continuously and the actual values of irradiance are available in reference [4]. The output terminal is P_{max} , which represents the maximum output power developed by photovoltaic panel. This terminal is applied to the input terminal of the PQ inverter.

4. Complete Model Description

The operation of the MG with several PQ inverters and a single Vf inverter is similar to operation of the MG with synchronous machine as a reference bus (slack bus). Vf



Figure 11. PV array developed model.

inverter provides the voltage reference for the operation of the PO inverters when the MG is isolated from the main power system. Acting as a voltage source, the Vf inverter requires a significant amount of storage capability in the DC link or a prime power source with a very fast response in order to maintain the DC link voltage constant. In other words, the power requested by a Vf inverter needs to be available almost instantaneously in the DC link. In fact, this type of behavior actually models the action of the flywheel system. Flywheel was considered to be existing at the DC bus of the Vf inverter to provide the required instantaneous power. The Vf inverter is responsible for fast load-tracking during transients and for voltage control. During normal operation conditions (stable frequency at nominal value), the output active power of the Vf inverter is zero; only reactive power is injected in the MG for voltage control.

4.1. Control of Active Power in Each Micro Source

During islanded (autonomous) operation, when an imbalance between load and local generation occurs, the grid frequency drifts from its nominal value. Storage devices (flywheel) would keep injecting power into the network as long as the frequency differed from the nominal value. Micro turbine and fuel cell are controllable sources which their output power can be controlled. A PI controller (input of this controller is the frequency deviation) acting directly in the primary machine (P_{ref} of fuel cell and micro turbine) allows frequency restoration. After frequency restoration, storage devices will be operating again at the normal operating point (zero active power output). This controller can not apply to wind generation system and photovoltaic panels because those micro sources are uncontrollable sources and their output power depends on weather conditions (wind speed, irradiance and ambient temperature). Figure 12 shows the PI controller block diagram used to control output power of fuel cell and micro turbine.

4.2. Reactive Power-Voltage Control

Figure 13 describes the adopted voltage control strategy.



Figure 12. Control of active power of SOFC and micro turbine.



Figure 13. Droop control of the Vf inverter terminal voltage.

Knowing the network characteristics, it is possible to define the maximum voltage droop. To maintain the voltage between acceptable limits, *Vf* inverter connected to the flywheel will adjust the reactive power in the network. It will inject reactive power if the voltage falls under its nominal value and will absorb reactive power if the voltage rises over its nominal value.

4.3. Active Power-Frequency Control

The transition to islanded operation mode and the operation of the MG in islanded mode require micro generation sources to particulate in active power-frequency control, so that the generation can match the load. During this transient period, the participation of the storage devices (flywheel) in system operation is very important, since the system has very low inertia, and some micro sources (micro turbine and fuel cell) have a very slow response to the request of an increase in power generation. As already mentioned, the power necessary to provide appropriate load-following is obtained from storage devices (flywheel). Knowing the network characteristics, it becomes possible to define the maximum frequency droop as shown in Figure 14. To maintain the frequency between acceptable limits, Vf inverter connected to flywheel will adjust the active power in the network. It will inject active power if the frequency falls below its nominal value and will absorb active power if the frequency rises over its nominal value.

4.4. Complete Model

All micro sources developed models, all inverters developed



Figure 14. Frequency droop control Vf inverter.

models and the control strategies described in the previous sections are collected in one complete model. This model is general and can be used to describe any disturbance may be occur in the MG.

5. Results and Discussions

In the simulation platform, the two PV panels, the SOFC and the single shaft micro turbine are interfaced to MG through PQ inverters. As the inverter control is quite fast and precise, it is possible to neglect the DC link voltage fluctuations; if losses are also neglected, the output active power of a PQ inverter is equal to the output power of the associated micro source. Flywheel is connected to Vf inverter.

Case 1: MG *Dynamic Performance Equipped with* 10 *kW Fixed Speed Wind Generation System.*

In this case, amount of active power and reactive power generated from micro sources are adjusted to force MG imports 13 kW and 16 kVAr from the main grid. Disconnection of the upstream main grid was simulated at t = 70 seconds. The simulation results were presented for the main electrical quantities (frequency, voltages, active and reactive powers).

From the previous figures (**Figures 15-18**), the sequence of the events can be interpreted as follows:

• Before islanding occurrence, MG operates at its steady state and imports active and reactive powers from the main grid. Also, the frequency is at its nominal value (50Hz).

• Islanding occurred at t = 70 seconds; the active power provided by main grid is lost which led to decrease in the MG frequency (49.78 Hz) as shown in **Figure 15**. Also, losing of some reactive power which was supplied by main grid forced the voltages to drop to about 97% of their nominal values as shown in **Figure 16**.

• The difference between load powers (active and reactive) and micro sources generated powers (active and reactive) must be compensated by *Vf* inverter connected to the flywheel as shown in **Figure 17**.

• Due to frequency deviation, PI controllers connected to SOFC and SSMT increases the reference powers of those micro sources. The output powers of SOFC and SSMT begin to increase and help frequency restoration



Figure 15. MG frequency before and subsequent islanding.



Figure 16. Voltages at all micro sources buses.



Figure 17. Flywheel (Vf inverter) active and reactive powers.

as shown in Figure 18.

• Due to wind speed fluctuations, the power generated by wind generator (Squirrel cage induction generator) fluctuates which led to frequency fluctuations. Also, the reactive power absorbed by wind generator (depends



Figure 18. SOFC, SSMT, wind generator and photovoltaic panels generated active powers.

on the amount of generated active power) fluctuates which led to small flicker in voltage. The fluctuations on frequency and voltages are small because the wind generation system has small rating. The variation of photovoltaic panels' output powers is small, because the irradiance and temperature variation is less than the fluctuation of wind speed.

• Due to small rating of wind generation system, amount of reactive power injected in the MG by flywheel to keep the voltage with acceptable limits is small (less than 25 kVAr).

• As shown in **Figure 18**, the response of SSMT is faster than the response of SOFC, so that, SSMT is preferred for system needs fast dynamic response.

• After 30 seconds from islanding occurrence, amount of power produced by micro sources nearly equal to power consumed by the loads and flywheel injected power is nearly equal to zero (only small reactive power injected or absorbed by flywheel *Vf* inverter to compensate renewable sources power fluctuations).

Case 2: Dynamic Performance of MG *Equipped with* 30 *kW Fixed Speed Wind Generation System.*

In this case, the MG has the same conditions of the first case except the 10 kW fixed speed wind generation system is replaced by 30 kW fixed speed wind generation system. The disconnection of the upstream main grid was simulated at t = 70 seconds, and the simulation results are shown through the following figures.

From the previous figures (**Figures 19-22**), the following points can be summarized:

• When MG was connected to the main grid, frequency is at its nominal value (50Hz). Difference between loads consumed powers and micro sources generated powers are compensated by the main grid. Active power injected by flywheel settles nearly at zero.

• When islanding occurred at t = 70 seconds, large

amount of active and reactive power was lost which led to high drop in frequency (49.74 Hz) and voltage at all buses (94%) as shown in **Figures 19** and **20**, respectively.

• To keep MG stability, flywheel *Vf* inverter must inject high amount of active and reactive powers as shown in **Figure 21**.

• Controllable micro sources (Fuel cell and micro turbine) increase their generated powers to help frequency restoration as shown in **Figure 22**.

• Due to high rating wind generation system, the fluctuations of wind speed causes high fluctuations on output power of the generator which led to high fluctuations on the MG's frequency as shown in **Figure 19**.

• Voltages dropped to about 94% compared with 97% in the first case.

• Amount of reactive power which must be supplied by the Vf inverter connected to flywheel is about 45 kVAr compared with 22 kVAr only in the first case.



Figure 20. Voltages at all micro sources buses.

time (sec)

6. Conclusions

time (sec)

In this paper, the effect of increasing wind generation system rating in transient dynamic performance of the



Figure 21. Flywheel (Vf inverter) active and reactive powers.



Figure 22. SOFC, SSMT, wind generator and photovoltaic panels generated active powers.

MG during and subsequent to islanding mode is investigated in details. The paper developed a complete model which can describe the dynamic performance of the MG at any disturbance conditions. Two cases are studied, the first case describes the transient dynamic performance of the MG before and subsequent to islanding occurring when the MG is equipped with 10 kW fixed speed wind generation system. The second case describes how the MG dynamic performance will affect if the rating of the fixed speed wind generation system is increased to 30 kW. It is found that, increase the rating of wind generation system required more reactive power which causes high voltage drops at all buses of the MG. Also, fluctuation of wind speed causes more fluctuations in the micro grid frequency in the second case, because the power captured from the wind is proportional to the cube of the wind speed. This paper provides MG's designers with a full picture of the effect of wind generation system rating

on dynamic performance of MG and recommends that to prevent the voltage drops with high wind power rating and keep the MG stability, MG should be equipped with adjustable reactive power compensations devices likes static VAR compensator (SVC) or static compensator (STATCOM).

REFERENCES

- R. Lasseter, *et al.*, "White Paper on Integration of Distributed Energy Resources: The CERTS Micro Grid Concept," 2002. http://certs.lbl.gov/pdf/LBNL-50829.pdf
- [2] European Research Project MicroGrid. http://microgrids. power.ece.ntua.gr/
- [3] J. A. P. Lopes, C. L. Moreira and A. G. Madureira, "Defining Control Strategies for Micro Grids Islanded Operation," *IEEE Transactions on Power System*, Vol. 21, No. 2, 2006, pp. 916-924.
- [4] F. D. Kanellos, A. I. Tsouchinkas and N. D. Hatziargyriouo, "Micro-Grid Simulation during Grid-Connected and Islanded Modes of Operation," *International Conference* on Power Systems Transients, Montreal, 2005, Paper. IPST05-113.
- [5] S. Barsali, et al., "Control Techniques of Dispersed Generators to Improve the Continuity of Electricity Supply," *IEEE Power Engineering Society Winter Meeting*, New York, Vol. 2, 2002, pp. 789-794.
- [6] F. katiraei, M. R. Irvani and P. W. Lehn, "Micro-Grid Autonomous Operation during and Subsequent to Islanding Process," *IEEE Transactions on Power Delivery*, Vol. 20, No. 1, 2005, pp. 248-257.
- [7] R. Lasseter and P. Piagi, "Providing Premium Power through Distributed resources," *Proceeding of 33rd Annual Hawaii International Conference on System Sciences*, Hawaii, Vol. 4, 2000, p. 9.
- [8] M. C. Chandorker, D. M. divan and R. Adapa, "Control of Parallel Connected Inverters in Standalone AC Supply System," *IEEE Transactions on Industry Applications*, Vol. 29, No. 1, 1993, pp. 136-143.
- [9] T. Tran-Quoc, et al., "Dynamics Analysis of an Insulated Distribution Network," Proceeding of IEEE Power System Conference and Exposition, New York, Vol. 2, 2004, pp. 815- 821.
- [10] R. Caldon, F. Rossetto and R. Turri, "Analysis of Dynamic Performance of Dispersed Generation Connected through Inverters to Distribution Networks," *Proceeding* of 17th International Conference on Electricity Distribution, Barcelona, 2003, Paper 87, pp. 1-5.
- [11] S. Papathanassiou, N. Hatziargyriou and K. Strunz, "A Benchmark Low Voltage Microgrid Network," *Proceed*ing of CIGRE Symposium: Power Systems with Dispersed Generation, Athens, 2005, pp. 1-8.
- [12] A. Hajimiragha, "Generation Control in Small Isolated Power Systems," Master's Thesis, Royal Institute of Technology, Department of Electrical Engineering, Stockholm, 2005.

- 38 Effect of Wind Generation System Rating on Transient Dynamic Performance of the Micro-Grid during Islanding Mode
- [13] Y. Zhu and K. Tomsovic, "Development of Models for Analyzing the Load-Following Performance of Microturbine and Fuel Cells," *Electric Power System Research*, Vol. 62, No. 1, 2002, pp. 1-11.
- [14] G. Kariniotakis, et al., "DA1-Digital Models for Microsources," Microgrids Project Deliverable of Task DA1, 2003.
- [15] L. N. Hannett, G. Jee and B. Fardanesh, "A Governor/ Turbine Model for a Twin-Shaft Combustion Turbine," *IEEE Transactions on Power System*, Vol. 10, No. 1, 1995, pp. 133-140.
- [16] M. Nagpal, A. Moshref, G. K. morison, et al., "Experi-

ence with Testing and Modeling of Gas Turbines," *Proceedings of the IEEE/PES* 2001 *Winter Meeting*, Columbus, 2001, pp. 652-656.

- [17] J. Padulles, G. W. Ault and J. R. McDonald, "An Integrated SOFC Plant Dynamic Model for Power Systems Simulation," *Journal of Power Sources*, Vol. 86, No. 1-2, 2000, pp. 495-500.
- [18] S. Heir, "Grid Integration of Wind Energy Conversion Systems," John Willy & Sons Ltd, Kassel, 1998.
- [19] C.-M. Ong, "Dynamic Simulation of Electric Machinery Using Matlab[®]/Simulink," Prentice Hall PTR, New Jersey, 1997.

Call for Papers



Low Carbon Economy

http://www.scirp.org/journal/lce

Low Carbon Economy (LCE) is a peer reviewed international journal dedicated to the latest advancement of low carbon economy. The goal of this journal is to keep a record of the state-of-the-art research and to promote study, research and improvement within its various specialties.

Subject Coverage

All manuscripts must be prepared in English, and are subject to a rigorous and fair peer-review process. Accepted papers will immediately appear online followed by printed hard copy. The journal publishes original papers including but not limited to the following fields:

- Avoiding Dangerous Climate Change
- Carbon Neutrality
- Carbon Process Management
- Electric Vehicle
- Energy Neutral Design
- Environmental Economics
- Industrial Revolution
- Low Carbon Communities
- Low Carbon Diet
- Low-carbon Building
- Low-carbon Emission
- Low-carbon Fuel Standard
- Mobile Emission Reduction Credit
- Renewable Heat
- Renewable-energy Economy
- Sustainable Development
- Vegetable Oil Economy
- World Energy Resources and Consumption

We are also interested in: 1) Short reports 2-5 page papers where an author can either present an idea with theoretical background but has not yet completed the research needed for a complete paper or preliminary data; 2) Book reviews Comments and critiques.

Notes for Intending Authors

Your paper should not have been previously published or be currently under consideration for publication any place else. Submit your paper electronically through the LCE online system. All papers are subject to peer review. After your paper has been accepted, you must sign a copyright transfer agreement with LCE. Papers accepted for publication will be available free online. A fee will be charged to cover the publication cost. Manuscripts must be written in English.

Website and E-Mail

http://www.scirp.org/journal/Ice

TABLE OF CONTENTS

| Carbon Emissions Reduction and Power Losses Saving besides Voltage Profiles | |
|---|---|
| Improvement Using Micro Grids | |
| R. M. Kamel, A. Chaouachi, K. Nagasaka | 1 |
| Behavioral and Technological Changes Regarding Lighting Consumptions: | |
| A MARKAL Case Study | |
| E. Fragnière, R. Kanala, D. Lavigne, F. Moresino, G. Nguene | 8 |
| Geothermal Water in Lebanon: An Alternative Energy Source | |
| A. Shaban 1 | 8 |
| An Analytical Optimal Strategy of the Forest Asset Dynamic Management under | |
| Stochastic Timber Price and Growth: A Portfolio Approach | |
| J. W. Xiao, W. X. Kang, S. H. Yin, H. Zhai | 5 |
| Effect of Wind Generation System Rating on Transient Dynamic Performance of the | |
| Micro-Grid during Islanding Mode | |
| R. M. Kamel, A. Chaouachi, K. Nagasaka 2 | 9 |

Copyright ©2010 SciRes.

Volume 1 Number 1

Low Carbon Economy, 2010, 1, 1-38

September 2010